

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2020

Strategies to Maintain Profitability When Crude Oil Prices Fluctuate

YUSSIF SULEMANA Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the Oil, Gas, and Energy Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Yussif Sulemana

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Gene Fusch, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Michael Campo, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Diane Dusick, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2020

Abstract

Strategies to Maintain Profitability When Crude Oil Prices Fluctuate

by

Yussif Sulemana

MS, University of Liverpool, 2017

BS, Kwame University of Science and Technology, 2005

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

June 2020

Abstract

Rapid and sustained fluctuations in the crude oil market have remained a threat to the financial performance of national and multinational oil and gas corporations. Such fluctuations can reduce the profitability of national and multinational oil and gas corporations. The purpose of this qualitative descriptive single case study was to explore strategies oil production leaders used to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. The participants included 6 senior oil production leaders in a national oil corporation in Ghana who employed successful strategies to maintain profitability. Kraus and Litzenberger's trade-off theory of capital structure served as the conceptual framework for the study. Data collection methods included semistructured interviews, company documents, direct observation, and a reflective journal. Based on the methodological triangulation and the use of thematic data analysis technique, 3 broad themes emerged: relating to enhancing operational efficiency through organizational restructuring and competitive oil price hedging, business portfolio diversification through effective asset management and innovative technologies, and optimization of capital structure through debt restructuring. Oil production leaders would have to embrace the growth of artificial intelligence and the Internet of Things to improve the efficiency of business operations and maintain profitability. Oil production leaders might apply these findings to enhance business continuity, avoid bankruptcy, and maintain profitability during oil price downturns. Maintaining profitability would help ensure employees' job security and flow of income. Sustained income would benefit employees and their families and could have a positive social impact on employees' local communities.

Strategies to Maintain Profitability When Crude Oil Prices Fluctuate

by

Yussif Sulemana

MS, University of Liverpool, 2017

BS, Kwame University of Science and Technology, 2005

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

June 2020

Dedication

Praise be to God, Lord of the Worlds, the most Gracious and most Merciful. I dedicate this doctoral study to my creator, the Master of the Universe, for giving me the material and psychological strength to come this far with my doctoral research. To my wives Ruhia and Samira and all my children, I thank you all for your support, unconditional love, patience, and encouragement throughout my doctoral journey. I would never forget your constant reminders on my assignment deadlines. Also, to my late father, Sulemani Saaka Bangbla, and my living mother, Abiba Kejebi, for serving as the conduit to my presence in this world. To my siblings and the entire Bangbla family, thank you so much for the unflinching support and understanding throughout this journey.

Acknowledgments

Thank you God, the Omnipotent for your Mercies and Grace. Thank you to my Chair, Dr. Gene Fusch, for your phenomenal support, patience, fast turnarounds, and the extraordinary mentorship throughout the doctoral journey. Also, I would like to give special thanks to my second committee member, Dr. Michael Campo, and my URR, Dr. Diane Dusick, for your sterling feedback. Additionally, I want to thank Walden University and its dedicated faculty for ensuring the continuity of our studies, even in this challenging COVID-19 environment. Finally, I want to thank my partner firm for the extraordinary cooperation, and all my friends who have inspired and supported me in diverse ways throughout this academic journey, especially Mr. Dennis Baidoo, Mr. Duncan Amoah, and Team COPEC. You have all contributed to smoothening this journey for me.

Table of Contents

List of Figuresv
Section 1: Foundation of the Study1
Background of the Problem1
Problem Statement
Purpose Statement
Nature of the Study
Research Question
Interview Questions
Conceptual Framework
Operational Definitions7
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations8
Assumptions
Limitations9
Delimitations9
Significance of the Study10
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature11
Conceptual Framework: Trade-Off Theory12
Alternative Theories of Capital Structure17
Background Information to the Research Topic Area
Historical Background of Oil Price Volatility

The 2014-15 Market Shock	
OPEC Role in Oil Market Volatility	
Shale Boom and Corporate Profitability	
Shale Boom Versus OPEC Monopoly	40
Oil Price Volatility and Corporate Liquidity	
Financing Strategies	47
Debt-to-Equity Ratio	
Summary and Transition	
Section 2: The Project	53
Purpose Statement	53
Role of the Researcher	
Participants	
Research Method and Design	
Research Method	
Research Design	
Population and Sampling	
Ethical Research	64
Data Collection Instruments	
Data Collection Technique	
Data Organization Technique	72
Data Analysis	73

Reliability and Validity	76
Reliability	76
Validity	77
Summary and Transition	79
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	80
Introduction	80
Presentation of the Findings	80
Emerging Theme 1: Enhancing Operational Efficiency Through	
Organizational Restructuring and Competitive Oil Price Hedging	83
Emerging Theme 2: Business Portfolio Diversification Through Effective	
Asset Management and Innovative Technologies	88
Emerging Theme 3: Optimization of Capital Structure through Debt	
Restructuring	94
Analysis of the Trade-Off Theory Conceptual Framework in Relation to	
the Study Findings	100
Applications to Professional Practice	102
Implications for Social Change	103
Recommendations for Action	104
Recommendations for Further Research	105
Reflections	106
Conclusion	107

References	
Appendix A: Interview Protocol	
Appendix B: Observation Protocol	142

List of Figures

Figure 1. TOPC Crude Oil Price Trend from January 2014 to November 201599

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

The phenomenon of crude oil market fluctuations is not new to the oil and gas industry. A stable oil price market is an essential requirement for critical investment decision-making processes that impact the corporations' profitability. Corporate leaders who wish to remain relevant amidst rapid market fluctuations require resilient strategies to avoid risks of market contagion (Klein, 2018) due to an oil price collapse. The market condition since the 1980s has experienced the most bullish and bearish sentiments, leaving industry leaders, market strategists, and oil production managers in a continuous search for effective strategies to stay competitive and maintain cash flow. For example, the 1998 oil price collapse, which saw Brent crude plunge to less than \$10 per barrel, caused massive supply-demand shocks and a profound shrinkage in global economic activities (Baumeister & Hamilton, 2017). Another case was the 2014-2015 price collapse, which resulted in bankruptcies, especially among high-cost producers, such as those in the U.S. shale patch (Baumeister & Kilian, 2016). The number of bankruptcy filings and the cumulative negative impact on corporations' cash flow make pundits doubt the robustness of the strategies that oil production leaders used in those bearish periods.

Background of the Problem

The volatility in the crude oil market has generated widespread uncertainties in the marketplace and have impacted the financial performance of national and multinational corporations in sub-Saharan Africa (Akinlo & Apanisile, 2015). The frequency of the shift between bearish and bullish sentiments in this market has posed monumental challenges to contemporary business leaders (Baumeister & Kilian, 2016). Since the 1980s, the crude oil market has experienced the recurrent boom and bust cycles, with the bust cycles threatening corporations' financial stability and the risks of contagion in the marketplace.

The leadership of national and multinational oil and gas corporations' will continue to face the herculean task of maintaining fiscal fluidity in the midst of the volatile regimes (Michael, 2016). While some oil and gas corporations will survive the storm, other corporate leaders who lack the strategies may not sustain their financial performance and profitability (Zhang, Liu, Zhao, & Sun, 2018). As the markets continue to face bearish and the bullish sentiments, with no sign of long periods of stability, pundits such as Knittel and Pindyck (2016) and Wang and Sun (2017) argued that sufficiently large fluctuations could impact negatively on the financial performance of corporations and could even lead to bankruptcy.

Problem Statement

The fluctuations in the crude oil commodity markets have impacted the financial performance of national and multinational corporations in sub-Saharan Africa (Akinlo & Apanisile, 2015). Since the 1980s, the crude oil market has experienced the most recurrent boom-bust cycles with the most price shocks occurring in last quarter of 2014 and into January 2015, where the world market price of the commodity plummeted to \$47 from a high of \$112 per barrel (Baumeister & Kilian, 2016). The general business

problem is that fluctuations in the crude oil pricing market can impact negatively on the profitability of national and multinational oil and gas corporations. The specific business problem was that some national and multinational oil production leaders in sub-Saharan African nations lack strategies to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative, descriptive, single case study was to explore the strategies that national and multinational oil production leaders in the sub-Saharan African nations deploy to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. The population included senior oil production leaders in one national oil and gas corporation in Ghana who had employed successful strategies to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuated and are the focus of this study. Oil marketing leaders, oil production leaders, and energy analysts might use the findings of this study into the dynamics of managing turbulent markets to enable them to maintain a sustained, regular cash flow for their corporations. In this way, the marketing leaders and their families might enjoy a constant flow of income and sustained financial independence for benefiting local communities.

Nature of the Study

Depending upon the methodology, and the need to achieve coherence, researchers can use qualitative, quantitative, or mixed methods. The qualitative method uses openended questions to explore and understand a complex phenomenon or event in its natural environment (Baxter & Jack, 2008; Yin, 2018). Qualitative researchers often use interviews, focus groups and observation to gather data, and usually struggle to mitigate bias. The quantitative method conversely involves the examination of the relationship between two or more variables (Samii, 2016) that are measured numerically and analyzed using statistical and graphical techniques (Yilmaz, 2018). Quantitative researchers generally use close-ended questions and test hypotheses. The mixed method researchers use both qualitative and quantitative techniques in their data gathering and analysis processes (Maxwell, 2016). Since I did not use close-ended questions to gather data nor did I test hypotheses, neither the quantitative nor mixed methods approach were suitable for my study.

I considered four qualitative research designs for my study: ethnography, phenomenology, narrative, and case study. Ethnography is used to describe and interpret group culture and practices over some period of time (Bass & Milosevic, 2018). Since I did not study group culture, ethnography was not appropriate. Phenomenology is used to describe the lived experiences an individual or group of people with a phenomenon (Lewis, 2015). Since I did not inquire into the meanings of lived experiences of individuals or group of people, phenomenology was not appropriate. A narrative design is used to focus on a participant's real-life stories or on historical stories about a cultural unit (Hickson, 2016). Since I did not explore real-life or a historical story, narrative design was not appropriate.

To understand how to maintain profitability when oil prices fluctuate in an uncertain business environment required an in-depth exploration of the contemporary phenomenon of oil price fluctuations within the real-world business context. Yin (2018) identified the case study as appropriate for exploring a phenomenon or event in its reallife context. Yin (2018) also argued that a single case study is most appropriate for maximizing access to a participant in order to collect rich evidence within a specified period, which rendered the single case study suitable for my research. After considering my research intent, I selected the case study design. I sought through the in-depth interaction with my interviewees to maximize my contact time with them in order to capture all the relevant situations and circumstances in relation to the phenomenon under study to ensure the collection of a rich data set for my study.

Research Question

What strategies did national oil production leaders in sub-Saharan African nations deploy to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate?

Interview Questions

- 1. What strategies did you deploy to maintain financial performance during periods of fluctuating oil price regimes?
- 2. What specific interventions did you find to have been most useful in maintaining your corporation's profitability when crude oil prices collapsed in 2014?
- 3. How did you measure the effectiveness of the strategies you instituted in the crude oil price volatile regimes to sustain your company profitability?
- 4. What is your specific strategy for coping with the phenomenon of rapid price

volatilities?

- 5. What, if any, specific strategies have you deployed to sustain profitability amidst the shale technology boom?
- 6. What strategies did you use to address the proportion of debt-to-equity finance to maintain profitability?
- 7. What additional information would you like to share regarding strategies to maintain profitability during periods of fluctuating oil price regimes?

Conceptual Framework

I used the trade-off theory (TOT) as the conceptual lens to conduct my research. A business leader's firm understanding of the dynamics of a corporation's capital structure is crucial to making critical investment decisions that will impact the corporation's profitability. The TOT relates to the business leader's strategic choice of the proportion of debt finance and equity finance to put into business operations financing by balancing the costs and benefits of the two financing streams (Guizani, 2017). The strength of the TOT lies in the fact that, unlike the counterpart theories in corporate financing, such as the *pecking order* and the *free cash flow* models, the TOT tells the business leader what the optimum cash reserve level should be kept to maintain the corporation's profitability. Knowing the optimum reserve cash holding within a corporation (Rehman & Wang, 2015) enables the corporate leader to make subsequent investment decisions that are informed and prudent.

Kraus and Litzenberger developed the TOT in 1973. The key propositions of the

TOT are: (a) corporations set their optimal cash reserve levels by balancing the marginal cost and marginal benefits of holding cash at that level, (b) bankruptcy and taxes are the key factors that determine leverage within corporations' business operations, and (c) a firm requires a higher level of cash in periods of growth opportunities to avoid financial distress (Rehman & Wang, 2015). I focused on strategies that senior oil production leaders deployed to maintain profitability in rapid crude oil fluctuation regimes. These rapid fluctuations require the business leader to implement appropriate strategies and measures that will guarantee the corporation's positive cash flow. I selected the TOT as the conceptual framework because it provides a lens that helps explain the concept of debt-to-equity finance management strategies, which the business leader can adopt to maintain optimum cash holdings that guarantee a corporation's profitability.

Operational Definitions

Bearish market sentiments: Bearish market sentiments are aggregate of factors that favor downward movement in stock and commodity pricing (Shahzad, Raza, Shahbaz & Ali, 2017).

Bullish market sentiments: Bullish market sentiments are an aggregate of factors that favor upward trends in stock and commodity pricing (Shahzad, Raza, Shahbaz & Ali, 2017).

Debt-to-equity ratio: Debt-to-equity ratio is a corporate capital structure metric that indicates the proportion of shareholders equity and debt, which the corporate leader leverage to make critical investment decisions (Brisker & Wang, 2016).

Free cash flow theory: Free cash flow theory refers to corporate leaders' strategic decision to build up cash to consolidate their discretionary power to make investment decisions independently (Guizani, 2017).

Oil price shock: Oil price shock is a sudden and unexpected change or movement in the price of oil (Balcilar, Bekiros & Gupta, 2017; Baumeister & Kilian, 2016).

Pecking order theory: Pecking order theory refers to a firm's strategic leverage on debt-to-equity financing ratio to make critical financing and investments decisions (Bhama, Jain, & Yadav, 2018).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions, limitations, and delimitations are crucial components of an independent scholar's research that characterizes the research credibility. Marshall and Rossman (2016) defined assumptions as the assumed factual realities that the researcher cannot prove. The quality and clarity of the assumptions and limitations the researcher makes will determine the extent to which reviewers will understand the research constructs and synthesis (Wolgemuth, Hicks, & Agosto, 2017).

Assumptions

Assumptions form part of a researcher's reflexivity and shows awareness of the influence of her or his background and perspectives on the research (Liao & Hitchcock, 2018). Assumptions are facts considered valid but which are not verified (Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Yin, 2018). In my research, I selected Ghana as the geographical area of focus for the research among the numerous sub-Saharan African countries with the

assumption that the data would be representative of the potential study findings and conclusions. Additionally, I assumed the oil production leaders in the national corporations would willingly participate in the research. I assumed the oil production leaders would have in-depth knowledge of the corporation's strategic financial decisionmaking process, especially in turbulent market conditions, such as rapid fluctuations in oil prices that would impact the corporation's financial performance.

Limitations

Limitations are the inherent weaknesses in the study that researcher cannot eliminate and which might impugn research credibility (Liao & Hitchcock, 2018). A researcher must acknowledge and be aware of the research limitations to enhance the quality of the research findings (Liao & Hitchcock, 2018). In my research, for instance, the sample size of six may not be representative and could be a research limitation. Furthermore, the selection of Ghana among the numerous oil-producing sub-Saharan African countries could also be a limitation. The assumption that the targeted oil production leaders who are the participants for the study would have the requisite knowledge and willing to share the knowledge of the corporation's capital structure and strategies to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate may not be accurate and could be a potential source of limitation for the research.

Delimitations

Delimitations are the carefully selected boundaries the researcher imposes on the study that explicate the research focus (Yin, 2016). Marshall and Rossman (2016)

9

characterize them as the choices the researcher makes that define the parameter of the study. In my research, for instance, a delimitation source is the focus of the study on senior oil production leaders who have employed successful strategies to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. The selection of Ghana among the numerous sub-Saharan African countries as the geographical location of the study is also a delimitation of the research. In addition, the choice of a national oil and gas corporation among the myriad oil firms in Ghana is a delimitation of the research as well.

Significance of the Study

Crude oil is one of the unpredictable and volatile commodities whose proper management is crucial to the economies of most sub-Saharan African nations, such as Ghana. For example, in October 2018 alone the market experienced an unprecedented peak price of \$86.7 per barrel only to plummet to \$60 per barrel within 30 days. Such volatility can have cascading effects on the stock market (Ewing & Malik, 2016), leaving investors and business leaders in the industry struggling to find workable and sustainable strategies to maintain their financial performance (Agostinho & Weijermars, 2017). When crude oil prices fluctuate, corporations with a robust fiscal regime can maintain financial performance. The findings of this study may contribute to business leaders' strategies for maintaining good financial performance when crude oil prices fluctuate.

The study's findings could influence positive social change through the insights gained into the dynamics of managing turbulent markets, insights that might enable oil production leaders and market analysts to maintain sustained regular income. In this way, the production leaders and market analysts and their families might enjoy a constant flow of income and sustained financial independence benefiting local communities. Moreover, when corporations maintain profitability, they may be more inclined to take up the developmental needs of the local communities, which they support through corporate social responsibility initiatives (Banks, Scheyvens, McLennan, & Bebbington, 2016). Together, these factors render this research significant to the contemporary business environment.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The purpose of this qualitative, descriptive, single case study was to explore the strategies that national and multinational oil production leaders in the sub-Saharan African nations such as Ghana deploy to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. To explore the strategies, I interviewed six senior oil production leaders in a national oil corporation in Ghana who have been successful in maintaining their corporation's cash flow in rapid oil fluctuation regimes. The fluctuations in the crude oil prices have always been disruptive to the financial performance of oil and gas corporations (Baumeister & Kilian, 2016).

In this literature view, I covered the following topics: trade-off theory, the conceptual framework of the study; alternative corporate finance management theories, such as the pecking order theory, free cash flow theory, and the Modigliani-Miller theory; corporate capital structure, the history of oil price fluctuations, and the Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC), and other bullish and bearish influences on oil

pricing, such the U.S. shale boom. The in-depth literature review may help explain the strategies that are used by contemporary national and multinational oil production leaders in the sub-Saharan African nations to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate.

To source peer-review articles for the study, I used the following databases: ABI/INORM, Emerald Management Journals, EBSCOhost, Google Scholar, ScienceDirect, ProQuest, Management & Organization Studies, SAGE Premier, and government databases. I used the following keywords and phrases: *corporate financing strategies, corporate capital structure, free cash theory, pecking order theory, Mogliani-Miller theory, oil price fluctuations, OPEC, the industry wild card, trade-off theory, working capital strategies, working capital sources, corporate business survival strategies, debt-to-equity, corporate finance management, alternative theories for corporate capital structure, sources of corporate working capital,* and *crisis management.*

Conceptual Framework: Trade-Off Theory

The understanding of a corporation's capital structure might play a key role in exploring the strategies oil production managers in a national oil corporation in Ghana use to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. The capital structure management strategy, a corporate leader, deploys, especially in turbulent market regimes such as the rapid fluctuations in crude oil prices, will determine the resilience of the corporation's financial performance (Guizani, 2017). The TOT offers the appropriate lens to understand the multifaceted financing mix corporate leaders employ to withstand volatile and recessive markets and avoid bankruptcies (Guizani, 2017).

Kraus and Litzenberger (1973) postulated the TOT in 1973. The key propositions of the TOT are (a) corporation leaders set their optimal cash reserve levels by balancing the marginal cost, and marginal benefits of holding the cash at that level, (b) taxation and bankruptcy penalties are the key factors that determine leverage within corporations business operations, and (c) a firm requires a higher level of cash in periods of growth opportunities to avoid financial distress (Rehman & Wang, 2015). The TOT indicates to the business leader the optimum cash reserve levels to maintain a corporation's financial performance. Corporate leaders seeking to remain relevant and maintain robust financial performance in volatile markets may have to resort to optimal debt financing (Abel, 2017).

Kraus and Litzenberger (1973) noted that TOT evolved originally from the Modigliani and Miller (1958) concept of capital structure. Modigliani and Miller (1958) posited in their theory of capital structure that a corporation's capital structure does not impact its market value in a perfect market. Modigliani and Miller (1958,1963) argued further that complete debt financing of capital projects in periods of market uncertainties has often resulted in maximization of the firm's profits and market value. Firms' survival and growth in periods of uncertainties are dependent on the resilient of the corporate financing strategy the firm adopts. Hirshleifer (1966), however, noted that the Modigliani and Miller (1963) failed in their theory of capital structure to take into consideration taxes and bankruptcy penalties, which contribute to the determination of an optimal financing structure of a firm. The optimization of the firm's financial structure, therefore, involves a trade-off between the tax advantage of the firm's debt and the bankruptcy penalties as proposed in the TOT framework (Kraus & Litzenberger, 1973).

Additionally, corporate leaders could employ their strategic capability of leveraging debt and equity financing streams to survive in volatile markets (Agostinho & Weijermars, 2017; Li & Singal, 2019). Several scholars and theorists such as (Andrade & Kaplan, 1998; Hirshleifer, 1966; Modigliani & Miller, 1963; Welch, 2004) have presented various arguments on debt and equity financing robustness to shield firms from bankruptcy in volatile markets. For instance, while Modigliani and Miller (1963) argued that debt financing enhances firm value through interest tax shields, Andrade and Kaplan (1998) conversely explained that debt shrinks firms' value by inducing both bankruptcy and agency costs. Hirshleifer (1966) posited that in a complete capital market, taxes and bankruptcy would impact the optimal debt-equity mix for a corporation. In a perfect market, the strategy of holding a liquid asset is not an essential requirement since access to liquid funds is not arduous (Guilani, 2017). The modern-day market is a complex one punctuated with uncertainties. The uncertainties within the market system such as commodity and currency volatility (Gevorkyan, 2019; Ma, Wang & Sun, 2018) induce imperfections in the marketplace.

In support of the TOT, Ferreira and Vilela (2004) posited that when shareholders receive no credible guarantees of returns on their investments, then holding cash becomes

the sine qua non. Guilani (2017), a proponent of the TOT theory, also argued that the benefits of maintaining optimum cash holding amidst imperfect and turbulent market regimes such as crude oil fluctuations outweighed the marginal cost of holding the cash. Dierker, Lee, and Seo (2019) in assessing the risk associated with external financing argued that the dynamism in TOT application whereby the business leader can adjust between debt and equity financing to optimally stay within the target leverage zone makes the TOT a superior model in safeguarding corporations against external financing risks.

Sardo and Serrasqueiro (2017), in analyzing the capital structure of some Portuguese firms, posited the corporate leader's quest to achieve an optimum target debt ratio, which is in-line with the dynamic TOT, enhances the firms' competitive financial performance. Sardo and Serrasqueiro in contextualizing capital target ratio argued that while the cost to corporations' survival of deviating from the target capital structure may outstrip the cost of adjusting to such target ratio, the time required to achieve such optimum capital target ratio, however, could be daunting. Abel (2017) also argued that an operative TOT theory would guarantee corporate profitability. Abel (2017), therefore, suggested that corporate leaders exert much effort to determining the optimal region to balance the marginal cost and benefit of cash hold-ups since that is crucial to having an operative and vibrant TOT framework.

Conversely, Brusov, Filatova, Orekhova, and Eskindarov (2018), Dittmar, Mahrt-Smith, and Servaes (2003), and Welch (2004) have critiqued the prudence and strategic viability of maintaining optimum cash reserve by balancing the debt and equity ratios as postulated in the TOT. For instance, Brusov et al. (2018) argued that a company's capitalization will not improve by varying the debt and equity ratios and that the optimal capital structure companies strive to maintain as proposed in the TOT is relative and may never be achievable. Brusov et al. (2018), therefore, projected a new capital structure theory herein referred to as the Brusov-Filatova-Orekhova (BFO) theory, which seems to differ fundamentally from the MM and TOT theories. Dittmar et al. (2003), in countering the TOT theory, argued that corporations might lose the opportunity of earning returns from investment in liquid assets due to indiscriminate cash hold-ups. Welch (2004) further noted that firms would not necessarily undo the inevitable impacts of commodity price shocks by seeking to maintain optimum cash hold-ups as proposed in the TOT.

In further direct contrast to the dynamic TOT, which indicates that firms, following risk increases (decreases), will buy back debt (equity), the market timing theory proposed by Baker and Wurgler (2002) predicted the opposite. Baker and Wurgler posited in their market timing theory posited that equity misvaluation should drive firms' financing decisions and that firms are more likely to issue equity at times when their market-to-book ratio is high. In this context, Baker and Wurgler suggested that an increase in a firm's risk will have the opposite effect on the firms' equity value and, therefore, diminishes the incentive to issue equity in risky regimes.

Rahman (2019), in the empirical study of the determinants of the capital structure of some listed commercial banks in Bangladesh, suggested that a capital structure such as

the TOT offers the business leader maximum value at minimal financial risk. Rahman, in further support of TOT, argued that banks with a higher return on asset (ROA), which is a crucial indicator of profitability, will prefer external funding to internal funding mechanisms. In sharp contrast to Rahman's argument, Aremu, Ekpo, Mustapha, and Adedoyin (2013) suggested that highly profitable banks will instead prefer internal sources of financing to the external ones. Regardless of the financing source, the financing model that guarantees the shareholder's value and uninterrupted dividend payment is most crucial.

Alternative Theories of Capital Structure

The capital structure of corporations is a crucial component that characterizes its ability to manage debt, especially in the era of capital scarcity (Eisenband & Carroll, 2019). The selection of an appropriate capital structure of a firm contributes to determining the firm's competitive advantage (Guilani, 2017; Muritala, 2018). Some of the commonly applied capital structure theories in addition to the TOT include the pecking order theory, free cash flow theory, agency theory, and the Modigliani-miller theory. Corporate leaders with the requisite capital structure knowledge might select the optimum financing mix that could guarantee the corporation's profitability in a volatile market.

The pecking order theory. The pecking order (PO) theory is another corporate financing technique that relates to corporate cash holding strategy firms adopt when making critical investment decisions. The PO theory is a viable alternative corporate

financing theory to TOT that researchers might use as a conceptual lens to understand the strategies oil production leaders in a national oil corporation in Ghana use to maintain profitability in rapid oil price fluctuation regimes. Donaldson (1961) was the first proponent of the PO theory. Myers and Majluf (1984) modified the PO theory, which was later popularized by Myers in 2001. Myer (2001), in popularizing the PO theory, argued that firms might prefer debt financing to equity financing when internal cash flow is not sufficient to finance capital expenditures. More so, the use of equity to finance capital projects may create doubts in the minds of potential investors. Investors may stay away or offer lower shares prices upon the presumption that the firm's managers may be taking advantage of the potential over-valuation of the firm through the equity issuance (Muritala, 2018).

The PO theory, unlike the TOT, does not require corporations to maintain specified cash holdings threshold as a criterion for ensuring the firm's profitability. Myers and Majluf (1984), in their PO theory, make use of corporations returned earnings followed by debt and then equity to finance investment opportunities. Martinez, Scherger, and Guercio (2019) identified the PO theory to be more appropriate in characterizing the capital structure of small and medium scale enterprises (SMEs) even though the PO theory and TOT theory are not mutually exclusive to explain SME capital structure. The advantage of PO theory lies in the fact that it is flexible and a superior model in rejecting random financing behaviors (Chipeta & McClelland, 2018).

The oil production leader in national and multinational corporations requires a

robust corporate financing management strategy in volatile periods to stay relevant. For example, most firms that filed for bankruptcies during 2014-2016 extreme oil price volatility, which eventually led to an oil price collapse, were due to poor corporate debt management strategies (Agostinho & Weijermars, 2017). Bhama, Jain, and Yadav (2018) further relate the PO theory of firms' capital structure viz-a-viz the financing hierarchy and debt management portfolios to the age of the firm. Bhama et al. (2018) concluded a firm's age does not have any significant impact on the firm's PO theory of corporate debt management and that old firms issue substantially more debt than young and middle age firms. The collapsing of firms has no relationship with how old the firm may be in existence. Firms may collapse when managers fail to deploy the right strategies to circumvent the inevitable negative impacts of market shocks (Bhama et al., 2018).

Sultanov (2018), in a study of some publicly listed firms from Kazakhstan, noted that the PO theory of capital structure might support finance managers in terms of financial risk management and strategic decision-making geared towards shaping firm's capital structure. Muritala (2018) in his empirical analysis of capital structure on firm's performance in Nigeria posited that firm's managers' use of hierarchical structure such as retained earnings, debt, and equity ensures an exhaustive and systematic application of internal and external financing sources for the financing of corporation's business operations. In contrast to Myers and Majluf's (1984) and Muritala's (2018) PO theory of hierarchical financing, Khémiria and Noubbigh (2018) argued that preference of debt to equity financing is possible only if the firm managers act rationally following requirements of the business environment. However, when firm leaders work to satisfy their interests, then equity financing may come before debt financing to escape the potential strict requirement associated with debt financing (Khémiria & Noubbigh, 2018).

Unlike the TOT were profitable firms with high return on assets (ROA) takeout credit to benefit from tax savings, the PO theory conversely indicates that profitable firms prefer retaining more internal funds (Khémiria & Noubbigh, 2018). Therefore, a typical business manager adopting the PO theory will systematically exhaust the internal financing system, which is the retained earnings before venturing into external financing mechanisms with debt as a preferred option to equity. The act of exploiting the financing source with least resistance such as internal earnings (Muritala, 2018; Rodrigues & Weijermars, 2016) and gravitating towards external sources such as debt and equity could offer solutions to the inherent cost of information asymmetry (Guizani, 2017; Khémiria & Noubbigh, 2018).

Free cash flow theory. Corporations' leadership may find it economically prudent to consolidate their discretional power through strategic cash hold-ups. The strategy of holding cash is particularly crucial when there are uncertainties in the investment climate (Guizana, 2017), culminating into business leaders' preference for paying out more cash to shareholders instead of investment (Jensen, 1986). Jensen (1986) defined free cash flow as the amount of cash flow above, which required funding all profitable projects as discounted at the relevant cost of capital. Under the free cash flow theory, managers eliminate the dependence on external capital markets by retaining

excess cash. The strategic retention of excess cash enables the business leader to exercise his or her discretionary power during critical investment decision-making processes (Jensen, 1986), without undue monitoring from capital market providers.

However, Smith and Pennathur (2019), in their study of corporate earnings management in the context of dividend payments, questioned the sustainability of such discretionary power granted to managers due to the potential incident of managerial inertial in initiating dividend payments to stakeholders. Smith and Pennathur further argued that corporate leaders institute earnings management not to reduce earnings and evade dividend payments, but to preserve financial flexibility, create earnings reserves, and postpone shareholders' expectations for initiating recurring dividends. Delayed dividend initiations and payments have often resulted in agency conflicts between shareholders and business leaders (Nguyen & Nguyen, 2018; Dogru & Sirakaya-Turk, 2018). More so, the undue delay dividend payments to stakeholders could have a cascading negative impact on a firm's credibility and potential loss of investor confidence (Abdallah, 2018).

Nguyen and Nguyen (2018) study of some Vietnamese listed firms established a positive relationship between a firm's cash flow and corporate profitability. In addition, the presence of potential information asymmetry between shareholders and corporations' managers in developing economies poses difficulty in accessing external sources of financing (Khémiria & Noubbigh, 2018). The apparent complexity of external sourcing of funds to finance capital projects due to the information asymmetry rendered the FCFT

as one of the most credible alternatives to finance corporations' activities (Nguyen & Nguyen, 2018).

While the TOT and PO theory primarily entails external financing (debt and equity), which is unpredictable and vulnerable to exogenous factors, the free cash flow theory conversely is associated with some degree of certainty since the business leader will have absolute control on the inflows and outflows of the corporation's liquid assets (Sheikh, Mehmood, & Kamal, 2018). Sheikh, Mehmood, and Kamal (2018) in their empirical study of the determinants of cash holdings in some multinational corporations (MNCs) in Pakistan concluded that profitability, firm size, dividend, capital expenditure, leverage, and growth opportunities are the key drivers of corporate cash holdings in MNCs in Pakistan. Roy (2018) argued that a corporate entity with a solid track record maintaining adequate cash holdings would inevitably stand a higher chance of withstanding market uncertainties such as crude oil market fluctuations.

Agency theory of capital structure. Corporation leadership structure and the struggle for dominance vis-à-vis critical investment and the corporate financing decision are crucial to building a successful corporate institution. The relationship among the key stakeholders, such as the corporate managers (agent) and shareholders (principal), is critical to the flow of information necessary for an informed investment decision-making process. Berle and Means (1932) were the first to conceive the idea of agency theory and later popularized by Jensen (1986). Berle and Means, in their early thoughts of corporate governance structure, suggested that the quest for dominance in organizational leadership

results in segregation of ownership between the shareholders and the executive managers of large corporations.

Berle and Means (1932), in their seminal work, further argued that such segregation or dilution of the ownership power could potentially impact on the owners' oversight responsibility. Jensen (1986) conceptualized the agency theory to encapsulate how corporate leadership manages the governance structure of a corporation while maintaining the individual competing interest. While the agent, usually the business manager may be risk-averse with profit-driven mentality (Rahmawati & Moeljadi, 2018), the shareholders may be preoccupied with ways of enhancing their dividend payments (Zaman, Hassan, Akhter & Meraj, 2018). In addition, corporate finance researchers such as Al-Thuneibat (2018), Bauer, Kourouxous, and Krenn, (2018) as well as Owusu and Weir (2018) argued that corporate leaders who fail to manage the competing interest between the parties in the agency theory risk facing a phenomenon of agency conflicts. Agency conflicts are counterproductive and impact negatively on a corporation's financial performance. Jensen further argued that the enhancement of dividend payment to shareholders and the increasing of manager's share in terms of ownership have often mitigated agency conflicts.

Rahmawati and Moeljadi (2018), as well as Jaisinghani and Kanjilal (2017) argued that when managers become shareholders, there might be a frictionless relation where the agent and principal interests will converge, culminating into enhanced firm's book and market value, and profitability.. The smooth relation between the agent and principal is particularly important in the contemporary business environment, where competition is keen. The ability for corporate leaders to leverage on the positive side of agency theory such as building a robust corporate governance structure (Butt, 2019; Elkatib, 2017; Buvanendra, Sridharan & Thiyagarajan, 2017) will determine the firm's competitive advantage and profitability (Jaisinghani & Kanjilal, 2017). The agentprincipal dynamic relationship may even get complicated when there is the presence of multiple principals in the corporate governance equation (Voorn, van Genugten & van Thiel, 2019). When corporate managers are to deal with multiple stakeholders, then the problem of information asymmetry becomes inevitable (Cohen, Fedele & Panteghini, 2016), impacting negatively of the governance structure with a potential cascading impact corporation's financial performance.

Means (2017), in a later work, argued that the interest of corporate managers and firm's owners are always in divergence with the latter group threatening to overshadow the corporation owners' interest. Means, in further characterizing the power balance, underscored the crucial role investors play in shaping the power balance. In this regard, Means posited that increased activism by intuitional investors further contributes to the dissipation of power balance in decision-making processes. Muritala (2018), in the empirical study of the capital structure of some firms in Nigeria, noted that the strategy of increasing the manager's debt to equity ratio would be useful in diluting the excessive discretional power of the managers.

Jensen and Meckling (1976), in their empirical study on the theory of firms in the
context of managerial behavior, cautioned corporate leaders' excessive reliance on high debt-to-equity due to the associated agency and bankruptcy costs of debt financing. Jensen and Meckling further warned that corporate managers (agents) are inevitably prone to aberrant activities and may not always act in the best interest of the shareholder (principal). An attractive incentive package for the agent coupled with a vibrant monitoring scheme may be necessary to neutralize the agent's perceived self-interest and achieve some degree of principal-agent convergence.

Modigliani-Miller theory. The nature and constituents of a corporation's capital structure form an integral part of a firm's leadership strategy to remain competitive amidst market shocks. The understanding, building, and maintaining resilient capital structure, therefore, has become a non-negotiable undertaking. Modigliani-Miller (MM) theory of capital structure remains key to understanding modern corporate financing. Modigliani and Miller (1958), in their theory of capital structure, posited that the choice of a firm's financing structure would not impact the firm market value in an ideal market. In other words, the MM theory indicates that a firm's financing structure is not relevant to the share of debt and equity in the capital structure of the firm (Krstevska, Nenovski, & Pogacnik Kostovska, 2017).

Consequently, the MM theory is, therefore, alternatively refers to as *the theory of capital structure irrelevance* (Krstevska et al., 2017). The complex and sophisticated nature of today's business environment indicates that the global economy moved past the ideal market situation and renders the MM theory less applicable. For instance,

Modigliani and Miller (1958), in their approach, failed to consider taxes and bankruptcy costs associated with corporate financing. Miglo (2016), in the study of the MM theory about TOT, drew an interesting correlation between the expected bankruptcy costs and optimal capital structure. Miglo argued that corporate leaders who successfully operate within an optimal capital structure, as proposed in the TOT might stand a greater chance of avoiding bankruptcies and financial distress in market downturns.

Yigit (2018), in the study of the different approaches and history of bankruptcies, suggested that bankruptcy would remain an exciting field that will continue to impact the financial decision-making processes in the current global financial market. Ygit noted that the growing fluidity and uncertainties in the global market mandate that the contemporary business leaders equip themselves with predictive bankruptcy skills to avoid bankruptcy costs. Modigliani and Miller (1958) capital market theory of perfect markets may have outlived the usefulness in today's complex market. For example, the prevailing market anomalies such as information asymmetry (Rahmawati & Moeljadi, 2018), and agency conflicts (Owusu & Weir, 2018) are key to the determination of an optimal capital structure of corporations. Corporate leaders who utilized the fundamental principles of the MM theory of capital structure alongside the other enhanced versions such as the PO theory and TOT may gain the strategic competitive advantage of making rational investment decisions within the firm, especially in volatile markets.

Additionally, Modigliani and Miller (1958), in their seminal work on the cost of capital to a firm, argued that firms would only acquire physical assets if the expected rate

of return on such acquisitions exceeded the rate of interest. In the area of strategic asset acquisitions and divestiture, Agostinho and Weijermars (2017) posited that oil and gas business leaders might invest in asset growth in favorable market conditions. Furthermore, the leaders may also carry out strategic divestiture of some assets to enhance positive cash flow in periods of financial distress. Brusov, Filatova, Orekhova, and Eskindarov (2018), in their empirical study of the concept of capital structure concerning MM theory, countered the assumptions in MM theory of firms' perpetuity. Brusov et al. suggested that in the presence of corporate taxes, firms' capitalization, equity cost, and the weighted average cost of capital will change corporations' capital structure significantly.

The apparent failure of MM to address firms' capitalization, equity cost, *and the* weighted average cost of capital, which are crucial financial performance indicators in the modern-day corporations' capital expenditure is the key limitation of the MM theory. Brusov et al. (2018) further argued that the MM theory of capital structure had Kim, lost connection with today's real economy and, if relied upon, may impede effective managerial decision-making processes. The corporate leader's understanding of the capital structure of a corporate entity may support in selecting the most relevant financing model that will guarantee the firm's sustainable cash flow in periods of financial distress (Agostinho & Weijermars, 2017). The apparent lack of prudence in making informed business decisions facilitated the collapse of many corporations during the 2008 recession (Agostinho & Weijermars, 2017; Brusov et al., 2018).

Background Information to the Research Topic Area

The volatility in the crude oil market has resulted in widespread uncertainties in the marketplace. The rapid fluctuations in the crude oil commodity markets have impacted the financial performance of national and multinational corporations in sub-Saharan Africa (Akinlo & Apanisile, 2015). More so, the frequency of the bearish and bullish sentiments in the crude oil market has often posed a monumental challenge to the contemporary business leader (Baumeister & Kilian, 2016; Bugden, Kay, Glynn, & Stedman, 2016). The crude oil market over the last four decades experienced the most recurrent boom and bust cycles (Baumeister & Kilian, 2016), with the bust cycles threatening corporations' financial stability and the risks of contagion in the marketplace (Klein, 2018).

Furthermore, national and multinational oil and gas corporations' leadership will continue to face the herculean task of maintaining fiscal fluidity in the volatile regimes (Michael, 2016). While some oil and gas corporations leaders may survive the storm, other corporate leaders who lack the requisite strategies may not sustain their financial performance and profitability (Zhang et al., 2018). As the markets continue to face bearish and the bullish sentiments with no sign of long periods of stability; pundits such as Knittel and Pindyck (2016) as well as Wang and Sun (2017) argued that fluctuations that are large enough would impact negatively on the financial performance of corporations and could lead to bankruptcy.

The unpredictable nature of the crude oil market has become an arduous task for

business leaders in the contemporary business world. Additional factors such as geopolitics have contributed to the disruptive characteristics of the market (Demirbas, Omar Al-Sasi, & Nizami, 2017; Jiang, Ma, Yang, & Ren, 2018). For example, the current trade war between the U.S. and China and the sanction regime the U.S. placed on Iran, the fourth-largest producer and exporter contributing to the Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC) price basket, could have a potential destructive influence in the crude oil commodity pricing (Baruník & Malinska, 2016). These factors, in addition to the purely economic ones driven by demand-supply pricing dynamics, contributed to market uncertainties and volatility (Wang & Sun, 2017; Knittel & Pindyck, 2016).

Additionally, the contribution of other unconventional extractive techniques such as shale technology through hydraulic fracking has posed a potentially serious threat to the current market status quo concerning OPEC monopoly of market pricing. The resurrection of shale technology into full operations in the US, barring all the environmentalist concerns, has contributed to reducing the crude imports into the United States (Baumeister & Kilian, 2016; Kilian, 2016). The ambitious pursuit of shale technology poses supply glut and a potential price collapse, which in itself may be counterproductive to shale technology since a crude oil price below 50 U. S. dollars per barrel may be economically unviable for shale technology (Mohaddes & Raissi, 2019).

Eisenband and Carroll (2019), in their critical analysis of the contemporary oil market dynamics, questioned if another energy market collapse and or recession may be in the offing. Eisenband and Carroll further argued that similar bearish market sentiments resulted in some 300 energy-related bankruptcy filings in 2015-17. Kraus and Litzenberger (1973) noted that corporate leaders who can leverage bankruptcy costs amidst turbulent market regimes might remain competitive. Bankruptcy cost is a key tenet of the TOT, whereby firms' leadership institutes a fiscal discipline regime through the optimal balancing of the marginal cost and benefits of holding cash (Rehman & Wang, 2015). As the uncertainties in the marketplace continue to show no sign of stability and rig counts in the United States dropping rapidly, corporate financial restructuring may be the only leverage to avoiding bankruptcies (Yigit, 2018).

Historical Background of Oil Price Volatility

Oil price fluctuations date back as far as the post–World War II period, where there was the existence of weak supply rigidity. Even though the oil price fluctuations within these periods were irregular, it was still enough to cause significant market turbulence (Harris, Nguyen, & Stoja, 2019). Hamilton (1985) has documented impressive views on the possible causes of the fluctuations in the postwar era. For example, Hamilton (1985) argued that even though some of the historical price shocks were direct antecedents of postwar experience, price disruptions due to political instability in the producer nations could also be responsible for price shocks.

Baumeister and Kilian (2016), and Baruník and Malinska (2016) corroborated the Hamilton (1985) view by suggesting the frequent political instability in the Middle Eastern nations have often impacted the global demand-supply balance. The rippling effect of rapid price changes often has a devastating consequence on the market. In light of this, Hamilton sought to relate recessions to oil price shocks. Hamilton argued that major oil price shocks that occurred in the years: 1973, 1974, 1979, 1980, and 1981 have each precipitated into major recessions. Pundits (See Kilian and Viffusson, 2017; Kilian and Baumeister, 2016; Morana, 2017) have, therefore, questioned if the correlation between the oil price shocks and economic recession is causal or just coincidence.

Post Second World-War price shocks: 1947–1972. Oil price shocks, regardless of the root causes, have always originated from the imbalances in the supply and demand of the commodity (Zhang & Zhang, 2018). The immediate periods after World War II, characterized by a strictly regulated market regime, where government agencies control the production levels and fix the prices of the petroleum products, may have inherent inefficiencies. In the US, for instance, the Texas Railroad Commission, which was responsible for 42% nation's petroleum products (Hamilton, 1985), regulated the crude oil requirements by balancing the supply and demand as well as projections of the hydrocarbon product.

Furthermore, Hamilton (1985) predicted that strict price controls were to become a serious bottleneck in the years to come. Knittel and Pindyck (2016) and Zhang and Zhang (2018) in characterizing the market response viz-a-viz the institution of strict regulations posited that determination of production levels and the setting of prices in the market instead of allowing market forces such as supply-demand dynamics to dictate the market trends in real-time may inevitably result in market inefficiencies. Furthermore, Ansari (2017) suggested the political instabilities and geopolitics in the producer nations, which had resulted in the closure of the Suez Canal in two separate instances, influenced the oil pricing within the period. The natural geological characteristics of oil reserves, coupled with the lack of state of the art production technologies, all affected the crude oil market within the period.

The 1973–74 price shock. As the state-of-the-art technology began to take center stage in global oil extraction, nations such as the United States became economically buoyant. Because of the upsurge in economic activities, market deregulation became inevitable; hence breaking away from the strict governmental control. Baumeister and Kilian (2016) posited that the U.S. and other western nations increased demand for crude oil due to the vibrancy of their economies in the last quarter of 1973 contributed to the price hike within the period. Some researchers (such as Baumeister and Hamilton, 2019; Hamilton, 1985) attributed the 1973-74 price shock to supply-demand market forces.

In his later work, Hamilton (2003) argued the Arab –Israel war within the period provoked the price shock. Ansari (2017) concluded that the oil producer nations intentionally reduced oil production to prop up the prices. Regardless of the origin of the oil price shock, the ultimate impact is the negative economic outlook and a potential loss of investor confidence in the global economy (Zhang & Li, 2019). Business leaders in oil and gas corporations and beyond would require robust strategies to remain competitive.

The 1980s and 1990s price shocks. The 1980s and the 1990s were the era of rampant boom and bust cycles in the global oil market. The high frequency in the occurrence of wars such as the Iran-Iraq war, from 1980 to 1988, Iraq invasion of Kuwait

was the catalyst to boom cycles where crude oil price increased to 38 U.S. dollars from the initial 36 United States dollars within a quarter (Baumeister & Kilian, 2016). Hamilton (2003) and Herrera, Karaki, and Rangaraju (2019) posited that the disruptive tendencies of crude oil supply from the producer and exporter nations have resulted in huge economic challenges, especially in the consumer nations. In the United States, for example, the then Central Bank Governor, Paul Volcker, had to take drastic fiscal policies such as raising U.S. interest rates in a bit to neutralize and or equilibrate the impact of the oil price shock.

Consequently, such stringent and contractionary monetary policies culminated into recessions leading to a slowdown in global economic growth. Ansari (2017) argued that when economic activities slow down, oil supply glut ensues due to weak demand. The period also coincided with increased production from non-exporter nations such as the United Kingdom, Mexico, and Norway, which further exacerbated the supply glut. Several bullish sentiments happened within these bust periods, including Saudi Arabia's unilateral action of reducing pumping in a desperate attempt to prop up the prices (Kilian, 2016). Kilian (2016) further argued that the proactive steps producer nations took at the time fell short of curbing the weaknesses in the demand and subsequently resulted in the oil price plunging to an all-time low of 11 U.S. dollars per barrel in December 1998.

2003–2008 price shock. The period of 2003–2008 experienced one of the boombust and excessive surges in the oil pricing market. Unique to this period was the fact that there were not any known disruptive events as recorded in the previous volatile periods.

Kilian (2016) and Ansari (2017) argued that the bullish sentiments that culminated in the upsurge in this period were due to unexpected expansion in the global economy as a whole. The most significant period came in mid-2003 and mid-2008, where crude oil estimated in the West Texas Intermediate (WTI) benchmark increased from \$28 to \$134 per barrel (Baumeister & Kilian, 2016). A quantum leap of the commodity price of such magnitude will undoubtedly cause disruptions in the global market with the potential to impact the financial performance of corporations. Corporation's leadership may have to institute adequate strategies to absorb such shocks to remain competitive in the fast-changing business environment (Giones, Brem & Berger, 2019).

The boom cycle was, however, immediately preceded by another bust cycle where, again, the commodity price plummeted from \$134 per barrel in June 2008 to \$39 in February 2009 (Ansari, 2017). Ansari (2017) attributed such a plunge in the commodity price to the financial market collapse in late 2008. While a gradual increase or decrease in the crude oil price poses no imminent threat to corporations' financial performance, especially in those in the oil and gas industry, a sharp decline or a sharp increase within a short period, however, poses a monumental challenge to the contemporary business leader. The period beyond 2008 to early 2014, experienced only minor imbalances in the supply-demand of the commodity. A unique scenario, however, reemerged in the last quarter of 2014 to early 2015, where there was a paradigm shift from the plateau price structure and contributed to shaping the calculus of the oil and gas industry today.

The 2014-15 Market Shock

The period covering the last quarter of 2014 to 2015 and beyond is the momentous era that contributed to shaping today's oil market dynamics. The knowledge and understanding of the inherent drivers of the demand-supply of the commodity are crucial to the market analyst (Knittel & Pindyck, 2016). Zhang and Zhang (2018) as well as Caldara, Cavallo, and Iacoviello (2019) posited that the factors that trigger the demand-supply imbalances are numerous and sometimes difficult to predict with certainty. Knittel and Pindyck (2016) identified speculations as one of the factors that could influence the supply-demand shift. Knittel and Pindyck defined oil price speculation as a business leader's use of the price increase or decrease in the oil-related commodity or asset to inform the purchase (or sale) decisions with an opportunity to create a capital gain. Knittel and Pindyck, however, concluded that, while speculation had some minor effect on oil prices, they are not the primary cause for the sharp changes in prices.

Additionally, Sarwat, Kashif, Aqil, and Ahmed (2019) posited that speculative elements might create artificial market trends, which is misleading. Ansari (2017) and Baumeister and Kilian (2016) traced the 2014-15 price shock from the robust competitions for market shares, that ensued between the oil producer nations famously called the organization of petroleum exporting countries (OPEC) and the U.S. shale technology boom. OPEC, sensing the potential threat from the U.S. shale boom, ramped up production to paralyze U.S. shale from the competition due to low prices. Ansari (2017) described this attempt by OPEC as the way of testing shale resilience in oil bust cycles. OPEC's action of intentionally creating supply glut was a double-edged sword situation since low prices had devastation impact on the economies of OPEC member states, especially Saudi Arabia.

Many researchers (See Ansari, 2017; Behar & Ritz, 2017; Brown & Huntington, 2017) argued that OPEC's quest to test the resilience of the U.S. shale boom was the key driver of 2014-15 oil market flooding, which eventually led to the price collapse. The shale technology is an unconventional extractive technique, which is far more expensive than most conventional oil production methods (Murtazashvili, 2017). The quantum of environmental and economic risks associated with the technique creates many uncertainties.

Fattouh (2016) argued the uncertainties surrounding shale technology necessitated the testing of shale elasticity in low price regimes. The offshoot of 2014-2015 OPEC and shale conundrum is what the oil market continues to face until today with OPEC grappling between maintaining the market share and sustaining their heavily oildependent economies (Ansari, 2017). The shale boom has since gathered momentum and threatens to neutralize the OPEC market monopoly. Amidst this struggle, the contemporary business leader who wants to remain relevant and maintain profitability may require to deploy strategies to enhance their internal capabilities to withstand the exogenous factors.

Sarwat et al. (2019) suggested that oil price fluctuations are mainly an exogenous

phenomenon whereby corporations have little control over. However, firms' leaders must deploy their internal endogenous characteristics and framework that must align with this wild exogenous phenomenon to remain competitive in such an unpredictable market place. With OPEC nations and the U.S. shale boom, each knowing their strengths and weaknesses, the oil pricing market could assume a stalemate. The prediction of oil market shocks poses a difficult task for the contemporary business leader in this uncertain business environment.

OPEC Role in Oil Market Volatility

Following a series of disruptions in the oil market after the Second World War, some leaders in the oil-producing and exporting nations saw the need to inject some stability in the oil pricing market. The oil-dependent economy nations led by Saudi Arabia in 1966 formed the Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC) with the sole mission of ensuring price stability in the global oil market (Pierru, Smith & Zamrik, 2018). OPEC's role in cushioning the global oil market from supply and demand shocks is crucial to the stability of the global economy. Several researchers (Baumeister and Kilian, 2016; Kilian, 2016; Khan, 2016; Demirbas, Omar Al-Sasi, and Nizami, 2017; Gadea, Gómez-Loscos and Montañés, 2016) have underscored the negative impact associated oil price volatility to the global economy.

Fantazzini (2016) argued the huge financial bubble that characterized the 2014-15 price collapse impacted the economies of most nations and disrupted the global economic order. OPEC action and or inaction in this period might have contributed to the price collapse. For instance, Ansari (2017), in discussing the 2014-15 price shock, argued the failure to reduce production for fear of losing the market share to the shale producers such as the United States, was a clear bridge of its core mission as a market stabilizer.

In this light, Eisenband and Carroll (2019) questioned OPEC's genuine intentions in carrying its role as a market stabilizer in volatile periods. Eisenband and Carroll criticized OPEC for seeking to collapse the United States shale market by facilitating the 2015 oil price collapse, where crude oil price had dropped below \$40.00 per barrel. Researchers such as (Baumeister & Hamilton, 2019; Prest, 2018; Kim, 2018; Huntington, 2018) have attributed the 2014-15 price shock to supply-demand imbalances. Fantazzini (2016), conversely, suggested the collapse stemmed from the presence of a negative financial bubble, which had decreased oil prices beyond the level justified by economic fundamentals.

In further analyzing the reasons for the 2014-15 decline, Prest (2018) posited that a weakening global demand for the commodity due to a slowdown in economic activities appear to be the key driver. Prest further argued the U.S. shale boom contributed only but little to the bearish sentiment within the period. In the supply side of the continuum, Huntington (2018) suggested the prevalence of political instabilities in the OPEC member countries and the Persian Gulf regions remains the topmost bullish element in the oil market.

Oil price volatility has been a source of concern for investors and oil production managers. The unpredictable nature of the price volatility and the associated financial cost to corporations due to price volatility requires the contemporary business leader to employ robust strategies. The strategies might include innovative drives that would reduce policy uncertainties and enhance earnings amidst the volatile regimes (Kang & Wang, 2018). OPEC's role as a swing producer over the last few decades before the shale boom has been significant in offsetting the supply-demand imbalances (Pierru et al., 2018).

Shale Boom and Corporate Profitability

The geological formation of an area determines the economic extractive technique to deploy to access the mineral resources (Murtazashvili, 2017). In the Middle Eastern countries and other OPEC member states, the exploration and production of the hydrocarbon formations using conventional oil extractive methods remain the most profitable. However, in most parts of the developed western nations such as the United States, Canada, Australia, and Great Britain, the geological structure makes it impossible to produce oil and gas in economic levels by conventional extractive techniques but only viable with the use of unconventional techniques (Murtazashvili, 2017).

The unconventional extractive techniques such as hydraulic fracturing technically called the Shale technology (Lifset, 2019; Pratt, 2019; Schafft, McHenry-Sorber, Hall, & Burfoot-Rochford, 2018) is the technique all producers use to extract oil and gas from the tight formation. The aggressive and relentless pursuit of shale technology in the US has changed the calculus and power balance in the influence of oil prices in the market today. The United States, over the last five years, has gradually gravitated from becoming a net

importer of crude oil to a net exporter due to the shale technology boom (Lifset, 2019). Murtazashvili (2017) suggested the following hypothesis to be central to the phenomenal growth in the U.S. shale technology:

- Innovation and the ease to private ownership of mineral resources are the critical drivers of hydraulic fracturing;
- Individual ownership structure creates flexibility between drillers and the mineral rights owners; and
- Private property rights, coupled with the active support of private ownership, exert the required pressure on politicians to adopt regulations that encourage drilling.

The deliberate relaxation of the stringent regulatory frameworks governing hydraulic fracking alongside the strong political will by the decision-makers of the day has been the game-changer in the U.S. shale boom. Murtazashvili (2017) noted a robust economic growth and lower unemployment rates in regions in the United State, such as Texas, Pennsylvania, Ohio, and West Virginia, where the shale boom prevails. The positive outcomes vis-à-vis the economic growth and high employment rates cascading into enhanced local tax base demonstrate how the United State has successfully mitigated the phenomenon of resource curse as prevailing in most developing economies (Weber, Burnett, & Xiarchos, 2016).

Shale Boom Versus OPEC Monopoly

The oil industry may be facing the most tumultuous time in the current business

environment. Conditions which hitherto were bullish and bearish seem not to have the expected impact in the pricing market. OPEC, which had the power to shape the market dynamics in stabilizing the pricing market in periods of rapid fluctuations, seems to be losing the power of influence (Klein, 2018; Hunter, 2019). Behar and Ritz (2017), in their empirical study of the power balance between OPEC and the United States shale producers, posited that the *regime switch* by OPEC in 2014 was to maintain the market share and possibly render shale producers less competitive. Behar and Ritz further rationalized that the reasons for the unique paradigm shift in OPEC behavior in the lead up to the 2014-2015 price collapse are (a) the growth of United States shale oil production, (b) the slowdown of global oil demand, (c) reduced cohesiveness of the OPEC cartel, and (d) production ramp-ups in other non-OPEC countries.

The factors listed above, that might have culminated in OPEC flooding the crude oil market is still existent, raising doubts in the minds of pundits such as Eisenband and Carroll (2019) to question if another oil market bust is imminent. Eisenband and Carroll further suggested that U.S. shale producers may be enjoying increased leverage over OPEC due to the phenomenal efficiencies achieved by U.S. producers in lowering breakeven costs for shale oil to the mid-\$40 range. The shale boom and the associated improved efficiencies had catapulted the United State to the number one position as the global leader in oil production, surpassing both Russian and Saudi Arabia—the de facto OPEC leader (Behar & Ritz, 2017). Ji, Zhang, and Zhang (2019), in their empirical study on the impact of OPEC on East Asian oil import security, argued that OPEC still has some influence in shaping the supply-demand balance in the oil pricing market.

Furthermore, the advancement in technology of unconventional extractive techniques has culminated in more innovative and cost-effective ways of shale oil production (Hassani, Silva, & Al Kaabi, 2017). Hassan et al. further noted that supercomputers and advanced algorithms, seismic imaging technology, and drilling and extraction technologies emerged as the most prominent sources of innovations and technologies for cost reduction and time-saving in the petroleum and petrochemical industry. Such technological breakthrough contributed to the shale boom and the resilience in bust cycles. Oil market researchers such as Eisenband and Carroll (2019) argued that if shale technology sustains the current momentum even in low price regimes, it may achieve some competitive advantage over conventional techniques, which the OPEC member states are championing. Cherp, Vinichenko, Jewell, Brutschin, and Sovacool (2018) as well as Geels, Schwanen, Sorrell, Jenkins, and Sovacool (2018) argued that the slow pace in the energy transition to a low carbon-based fuel meant that, fossil-based fuels would continue to drive industrialization many decades to come. Consequently, the status quo, where the current struggle for dominance in market share between shale and OPEC will have no immediate end in sight.

Brown and Huntington (2017), in their study of the global oil security vis-à-vis OPEC influence in market stability, argued that the wildcard in the industry is not merely the supplier who controls the marginal barrel but also the one with a stable political atmosphere. Brown and Huntington suggested that while OPEC member state currently holds the marginal barrel strategic advantage, the member states are the most unstable. Consequently, the above antecedence underscores the significant roles non-OPEC member states led by Russia, play in curtailing rapid price volatility and facilitating global economic growth (Akinlo & Apanisile, 2015). The non-OPEC member states, led by Russia, who enjoys a comparatively higher political stability (Brown & Huntington, 2017) are key contributors to maintaining an optimum global oil demand-supply balance, which is crucial to corporations' profitability.

Oil Price Volatility and Corporate Liquidity

The rapid changes in crude oil prices in the world market, which characterizes the concept of oil price volatility impacts the economic fortunes of oil and gas corporations. While the regular and gradual increase and or decrease may pose no immediate threat to a corporation's smooth financial performance, the rapid boom-bust cycles, however, pose a monumental challenge to the business leader. Robust business planning, which is key to corporate profitability, gets difficult when commodity prices fluctuate.

In their empirical study of the volatility index of nine hydrocarbon-based products Jiang, Ma, Yang, and Ren (2018) posited that price volatility impact on returns is product dependent. For example, Jiang et al. noted that while crude oil and diesel price volatility has a positive time-varying effect on their returns, other products such as heating oil, jet fuel, propane, and natural gas have had their price volatility impacting negatively on the profits. Akinlo and Apanisile (2015), in their examination of the impact of oil price volatility on the economic growth of 20 sub-Saharan African countries, argued that oil price volatility has a significant effect on the economic growth of oil-exporting countries since their economies are heavily oil dependent.

Therefore, corporate leaders in the multinational and national oil and gas corporations in both OPEC and non-OPEC member states will require sustainable strategies to remain competitive. Oil price volatility and factors that drive the rapid changes are difficult to predict with certainty (Kilian, 2016). Kilian and Vigfusson (2017) argued that most oil market specialists equipped with state of the art predictive models have often failed to predict crude oil prices and trends accurately. The understanding of the endogenous and exogenous factors will be a crucial starting point in characterizing market trends with certainty.

Chen, Yu, and Kelly (2016) in their empirical study of the drivers of world oil price surges using vector autoregressions model identified endogenous factors such as world oil prices, China's oil share of world consumption, speculation, and OPEC activities as the key drivers of oil price surges in the global market. Chen et al. further suggested the factor(s) that had the most impact on the world crude oil pricing was dependent on the prevailing condition in the marketplace. For example, Chen et al. noted in their VAR empirical analysis that OPEC activities are the main factor, and China's oil consumption share is the second most important factor which had an immediate impact on world oil prices between 1997 and 2012. Furthermore, in the turbulent period of 2003 to 2008 oil crisis, speculation became the most crucial factor, and OPEC supply had a secondary short-run and long-run influence on oil prices. The dynamics then are not

different from the dynamics now, in that the current and existing trade disagreement between China and the United States continue to threaten the global economic growth, remains a potential bearish variable in the oil market. China, the second-largest consumer of petroleum products globally, will consume less in a retarded and constrained economic growth regime tipping the balance to favor supply glut.

Michael (2016) in, his empirical study of the financial market impact of price fluctuation on the oilfield services sector of the industry, argued that oilfield service firms are more financially sensitive than the exploration & production firms in the upstream when crude oil prices fluctuate. The oil and gas industry is networked and interconnected. The interconnectivity with other critical infrastructures such as transportation systems and utility systems (Mao & Li, 2018), make the oil price a crucial entity in economic planning.

Market capitalization. Oil and gas markets are capital-intensive arenas, where prudent financial management skills are crucial to corporate profitability. Investment decisions in capital projects will require certainty to maintain cash flow and avoid bankruptcies (Agostinho & Weijermars, 2017). Rodrigues and Weijermars (2016) defined market capitalization as the total dollar market value of all of the corporation's outstanding shares, calculated by multiplying the shares outstanding by the current market price of one stock. As the access to investment, capital gets scarce, oil production and exploration managers would require cogent and robust strategies to finance their capital expenditure (CAPEX) to remain competitive. More so, the situation gets worst in a volatile market, where the return on the huge CAPEX is not certain. Oil and gas corporations' internal configuration and financial structure may determine the ultimate resilience and survival in the volatile oil and gas pricing market (Rodrigues &Weijermars, 2016). Agostinho and Weijermars (2017), in their empirical study of profitability analysis of 30 oil companies with market capitalization ranging from USD 95 million (juniors) to USD 360 billion (majors) in volatile markets, suggested that an intense commodity price shock such as occurred during the global recession of 2008-2009 impacted more negatively on smaller companies than bigger companies. Agostinho and Weijermars, however, noted the smaller companies instituted better reactive measures to safeguard them from future potential recession impacts than the counterpart bigger companies.

Furthermore, corporate entities' business activity gets profitable when there are positive returns on investment. The strategic balancing of CAPEX and operation expenditure (OPEX) may be one of the credible avenues to maintain positive cash flow (Agostinho & Weijermars, 2017). Wang, Vredenburg, Wang, Xiong, and Feng (2017), in their study of energy returns on investments (EROI) on Canadian heavy oil sands, noted the EROI of Canadian heavy oil sands showed an upward trend over the past seven years. Wang et al. further stated that comparing EROI with other hydrocarbons, the EROI of oil sands is still quite low, although it is increasing gradually. The Canadian sands are in the category of the unconventionals hydrocarbons such as shale technology, whose extraction techniques are quite cumbersome and capital intensive with returns on investment not readily guaranteed in today's complex and uncertain marketplace (Antonakakis, Chatziantoniou, & Gabauer, 2019).

Kuvshinov and Zimmermann (2019), in their study of the evolution of stock market capitalizations, posited that asset returns and evaluations rather than the quantum of capital accumulation are critical drivers of market trends. A fundamental understanding of market trends, as suggested by Kuvshinov and Zimmermann, is crucial to the informed investment decision-making processes. Kuvshinov and Zimmermann further argued that a vibrant stock market such as what existed in the 1980s and 1990s would culminate into a structural increase in corporate profitability, which will ultimately result in higher dividend payments, lower discount rates, or lower taxes.

Financing Strategies

Corporate financing is a critical component of a firm's investment decisionmaking processes that contributes to the firm's strategy. The selection of an appropriate financing model such as reliance on retained earnings (Agostinho & Weijermars, 2017), external financing sources (Dierker et al., 2019), and the combination of both internal and external financing sources (Muritala, 2018), defines the capital structure strategy of the corporation. Agostinho and Weijermars argued that corporate leaders must adopt a financing strategy that is flexible, such that, the corporate leaders can deliver sustainable free cash flow under stable market conditions and remain competitive when market conditions deteriorate. In general, corporations with flexible financing strategy may either use debt, equity financing, and or combination of the debt and equity financing depending on the model with minimal risk as proposed in the TOT (Dieker et al., 2019), which is the conceptual lens for the current study.

Moreover, corporate leaders in the oil and gas industry will usually face market externalities and an aggregate of exogenous factors they have little or no control over. For example, Chen et al. (2016) argued that the China factor continues to be a wildcard in determining global oil demand and supply balance. Degiannakis, Filis, and Arora (2018) explained that fluctuations in oil prices could have a cascading effect on the stock markets and questioned if the financialization of the oil market should be a critical consideration for stock and financial markets? Degiannkis et al. noted in their studies of oil and stock markets that oil price volatility transmits to stock market volatility and that improving measures of stock market performance improves forecasts of oil prices and oil price volatility.

Jianu and Jianu (2018), in their empirical study of a sample of 51 active oil and gas companies listed in the London Stock Exchange (LSE) using the Ohlson share price model, investigated the impact of long-term assets investments on the share price. The share price concept has been a noteworthy model corporate leaders' use as a financial strategy tool for critical investment decision making processes. The type of investment decisions a corporate leader makes will impact both the present and future oil and gas industry's financial performance. Jianu and Jianu concluded that investment in long-term assets is key to improving the economic outlook and attractiveness of the oil and gas company shares and can also influence the share price in the case of underperforming

companies.

Intuitively, the top executives such as CEO, CFO, and COO bare full responsibility for the financial performance of their corporate entity. For instance, Tullow Oil plc, a U.K. based oil and gas company with a business focus in Africa such as Ghana, had the group CEO, Paul McDade resigning this week due to the corporation's unimpressive production performance, resulting in more than 50% plunge in the share price. Corporate entities in periods of market volatility and financial distress may defer payments of dividends to shareholders as one of the cash flow sustainability strategies (Guizani, 2017). Yet, other areas of focus may include a reconfiguration of the corporate capital structure to include adjustments in CAPEX and OPEX spending (Rodrigues & Weijermars, 2016), diversifying investments, and divestiture of some assets with a clear focus to reduce cash operating costs (Agostinho & Weijermars, 2017).

Debt-to-Equity Ratio

The debt to equity ratio (D/E) is a critical element in a corporate financing strategy that characterizes the proportion of equity and debt the corporate leader deploys to finance business operations. The D/E is the single most crucial parameter the runs through the critical corporate capital structure theories such as the Modigliani and Miller (1958) capital structure theory; Kraus and Litzenberger (1973) TOT; Myers and Majluf (1984) PO theory; and Jensen (1986) FCF theory. Modigliani-Miller, in their theory of capital structure, advocated for complete reliance on external borrowing to finance capital projects. Kraus and Litzenberger; however, supported the use of a dynamic and flexible financing scheme, hear in, referred to as the TOT that will offset the potential negative impact of complete debt financing such as bankruptcy. Dierker et al. (2019) argued that the consideration of the trade-off between the tax benefits of debt and the bankruptcy cost of external financing is crucial to maintaining financial leverage and competitive advantage in the current unpredictable business environment. The attainment of an optimum financing structure by gravitating between the optimal use of debt and equity remains the key strength of Kraus and Litzenberger TOT.

Conversely, Myers and Majluf (1984), in their PO theory concept of corporate financing, suggested the use of a hierarchical approach to financing capital projects, where debt financing is the preferred option to equity regardless of the risk involve. In line with this argument, PO theory indicates that irrespective of the direction of risk changes and whether firms are financially constrained or not, corporate leaders prefer retiring debt to repurchasing equity when they have to reduce external capital (Dieker et al., 2019). Kim, Bae, and Oh (2019), in their empirical study of the relationship between debt level and firm valuation of small and medium enterprises in the US, posited that firms might purposefully determine the level of debt issuance, which can affect firm valuation and the marketing moderation. More so, a firm will have a high propensity to accommodate more debt if the firm is unconstrained financially (Muritala, 2018).

Furthermore, the choice of the capital structure elements such as the use of debt, equity, or retained earnings is the matter of leadership strategy coupled with the prevailing market conditions at the time (Muritala, 2018). Additionally, Muritala (2018), in his empirical analysis of the capital structure of firms' performance in Nigeria, revealed that asset turnover is an important determinant of financial performance. Chipeta and Deressa (2016), in describing the drivers of the choice of the capital structure of firms in sub-Saharan Africa, suggested profitability as the lead predictor of a firm's choice of a capital structure in most sub-Saharan Africa nations. Chipeta and Deressa further singled out Ghana as the sub-Saharan Africa state where the corporate leader choice of debt as the capital structure stemmed from the robustness of the contractual legal frameworks.

Summary and Transition

In Section 1, I covered the background of the study, problem statement, purpose statement, and conceptual framework, the nature of the study where I gave a brief justification for my selected research method and design, and the review of the professional and academic literature where I expanded on my conceptual framework. I concentrated my study on the strategies national and multinational oil production leaders in a sub-Saharan African nation, such as Ghana use to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. I focused my review of literature on corporate capital and finance management theories with the aim of gaining insight into the corporate finance management strategies the business leader employs to maintain corporation's financial performance during crisis periods.

In Section 2, I discuss the rationale for the research method and design. I also provide information on (a) the role of the researcher, (b) research participants, (c)

population and sampling, (d) ethical research, (e) data collection instruments, (f) data organization and analysis techniques, and (g) reliability and validity. In Section 3, I present the findings of the research in detail. I also discuss (a) their applications to professional practice, (b) their implications for social change, (c) the recommendations for further study, (d) reflections in the study, and (e) summary of conclusions.

Section 2: The Project

In Section 2, I covered the purpose statement of the research and provided the detail discussion of the rationale for the choice of a particular research method and design over the others. I expanded Section 2 to include areas such as (a) the role of the researcher, (b) research participants, (c) population and sampling, (d) ethical research, (e) data collection instruments, (f) data organization a, and (g) reliability and validity. I further expanded the data collection processes to include data analysis and systematic steps to the data analysis processes.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative, descriptive, single case study was to explore the strategies that national and multinational oil production leaders in the sub-Saharan African nations deploy to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. The population included senior oil production leaders in one national oil and gas corporation in Ghana who had employed successful strategies to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuated and are the focus of this study. Oil marketing leaders, oil production leaders, and energy analysts might use the findings of this study into the dynamics of managing turbulent markets to enable them to maintain a sustained, regular cash flow for their corporations. In this way, the marketing leaders and their families might enjoy a constant flow of income and sustained financial independence for benefiting local communities.

Role of the Researcher

The researcher's role is critical for research credibility. The role is especially important in a qualitative case study, where the researcher is an integral part of the data gathering process (Palaganas, Sanchez, Molintas, Visitacion, & Caricativo, 2017). The researcher is the cardinal data gathering instrument for the research (Marshall & Rossman, 2016); and an animate object with inherent preconceptions and ideologies that can impugn the quality of the research findings (Yin, 2018). Palaganas et al. (2017) argued that the reflexivity of the qualitative researcher is key to minimizing negative impact of the researcher preconceived ideologies. Additionally, Palaganas et al. described reflexivity as a researcher's active involvement in the research process. As the principal data collection instrument, I selected the participants, chose the appropriate methodology and design, explored the relevant literature, and selected the appropriate data analysis techniques to analyze the research data.

Furthermore, I used semistructured, face-to-face interviews, with open-ended questions to interact with my research participants. Kallio, Pietilä, Johnson, and Kangasniemi (2016) argued that semistructured interview techniques are crucial to gaining rich contextual and in-depth information on a topic in qualitative research. After gaining informed consent from the participants (Yin, 2018), I audiotaped the in-depth interviews and produced a verbatim transcription to minimize potential personal bias. I complemented the interview techniques with documentation and direct observation techniques to reach data saturation. The use of multiple methods of data collection is the most credible conduit to achieving methodological triangulation and by extension data saturation (Fusch, Fusch, & Ness, 2018). To enhance the credibility of the findings and conclusions, I used an interview protocol, member checking, taking field notes, and keeping reflective and methodological journals.

Additionally, I am aware of my vulnerability to the tendency of personal bias stemming potentially from preconceived ideologies from my research focus area, which is to explore strategies oil production leaders deploy to maintain profitability when oil prices fluctuate. Yin (2018) identified existing ideologies and preconceptions as fundamental difficulties for every qualitative case study researcher. As an oil and gas practicing professional who is still active in the industry with over a decade and a half experience in the oil exploration, production and processing, I may have some inherent subjective preconceptions with a tendency to lead to a potential personal bias. I intend to maintain an open mind to listening to viewpoints from my research participants and not mentioning my perspectives even when they are different, as I want to learn from the participants' perspective, especially during the data gathering processes.

Moreover, I employed negative case analysis, methodological triangulation, and prolonged engagement with my participants to enhance research reliability and validity and mitigate potential bias. Liao and Hitchcock (2018) argued that a researcher's prolonged engagement with the participants would build rapport and trust, which would enhance the overall research credibility. I maintained my research participants' privacy, confidentiality, and beneficence at all times by ensuring full compliance with the guiding principles in the Belmont Report Protocol of protecting human subjects. I ensured in addition to mitigating bias that all aspects of my research conform to ethical standards as specified in the Walden University Institutional Review Board (IRB). I proceeded to data collection processes only after I gained IRB approval.

Participants

The selection of appropriate participants is an essential consideration in ensuring the success of the research process. The caliber of the research participants the researcher selects viz-a-viz how successful the participants have been in their respective business areas will determine the effectiveness of the participant's response to the interview questions. The quality and depth of participants response will indicate how well the researcher will address the overarching research question and by extension, the specific business problem under study. The participants' understanding of the research question is critical to producing a good qualitative study (Agee, 2009). The criteria I employed to select my research participants were (a) the participants must be senior oil production leaders who occupy top portfolios such as the chief executive officer (CEO), chief finance officers (CFOs), chief operation officers (COO), chief marketing officers (CMO), and all other officers who subordinate to the chief officers of the national oil and gas corporation in Ghana that is the focus of this case study, and (b) the participants employed strategies to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate.

My plan of gaining access to the potential participants was to visit the web site of the corporation and LinkIn site for the email addresses and telephone numbers of the potential participants who met the selection criteria. I briefed the potential recruits thoroughly about the study by sharing with them via email I retrieved from company's website and LinkedIn the overarching research question and a synopsis of my research purpose statement and set the stage for the interview session using the interview protocol as guide (see Appendix A). King, Horrocks and Brooks (2018) argued that the nature of the information the researcher provides to participants would enhance and quicken the participants' decision-making process.

My strategy for gaining working relation with the participants was that I arranged and took my six participants individually for a modest lunch or dinner at their convenient venue and time to create the rapport and good relationship and a conducive atmosphere for the interaction. Establishing a rapport between the researcher and the participant is a credible conduit to gaining mutual trust, respect, and consent from research participants (Prior, 2018). A quality data source leads not only to the research data validity and reliability, but also enhances the attainment of data saturation (Fusch, Fusch, & Ness, 2018; Yin, 2018). I ensured I scheduled a follow-up member checking mini-interview sessions with each of the participants to correct any potential discrepancies and ensure we were both on the same page. Member checking technique enhances research data validity (Roberts & Kovacich, 2018). More so, I conveyed to the participants of my intention to share the study findings with them.

Research Method and Design

The focus of this qualitative descriptive single case study was to explore the strategies that national oil production leaders in the sub-Saharan African nations deploy

to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. The objective of every researcher is to make sense of the research data available (Maher, Hadfield, Hutchings, & de Eyto, 2018). Yin (2018) argued the choice of the research method and design is crucial to meeting the research objectives.

Research Method

Researchers, in their quest to answer the overarching research question and the need to achieve a set of research goals, can either employ qualitative, quantitative, or mixed methods (Borrego, Douglas, & Amelink, 2011). The nature of the research data coupled with the researcher's quest to make meanings of the research data dictates the use of either qualitative, quantitative, or mixed methods (Yilmaz, 2018). The qualitative method involves the use of open-ended questions to explore and gain an understanding of a complex phenomenon or event in its natural settings (Yin, 2018; Baxter & Jack, 2008). Qualitative researchers usually struggle to mitigate bias (Fusch, Fusch, & Ness, 2018), and often use interviews, focus groups and observation to gather data (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Yilmaz (2018) further argued that qualitative researchers see participants' perspectives of a phenomenon as crucial to the holistic understanding of the phenomenon. Furthermore, qualitative researchers seek to explore the dynamic reality of an event through a framework, which is value-laden, flexible, descriptive, holistic, and context-sensitive (Yilmaz, 2018).

Quantitative methodology, conversely, involves other approaches such as (a) the examination of the relationships between two or more variables (Samii, 2016) and

analysis of the variables using statistical and graphical techniques (Yilmaz, 2018), (b) experimental, (c) quasi-experimental and (d) predictive approaches. The quantitative researcher employs techniques such as questionnaires and surveys as well as systematic measurements involving numerals to gather research data and analyzed parsimoniously for generalizable conclusions (Yilmaz, 2018). Quantitative researchers generally use close-ended questions and test hypotheses. Quantitative researchers take an objective view of the reality of social facts (Flick, 2018) and that the researchers' perspective of reality is single and yet fragmentable (Yilmaz, 2018). In sharp contrast to the qualitative methodology, where methods and approaches emerged and adjusted along the process, the quantitative researcher defines methods and variables in advance based on the hypothesis (Borrego et al., 2011).

As the qualitative and quantitative paradigms superiority arguments continued, some researchers based on the complexity of the research design may find the amalgamation of the qualitative and quantitative research techniques complimentary. Mixed method researchers utilize the techniques of both qualitative and quantitative methodologies in their data gathering and analysis process (Maxwell, 2016). Borrego et al. (2011) argued that the researcher's pragmatism is most crucial in selecting the research method the best answers to the overarching research question. Yin (2018) noted that pragmatism underpins mixed method researcher's worldview. My research focus is on the strategies multinational oil production leaders in sub-Saharan African nations deploy to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate using open-ended questions through semistructured interviews techniques to gather the research data. The quantitative and the quantitative portions of mixed methods were not appropriate for my study since I did not use close-ended questions to gather data, and I did not test hypotheses.

Research Design

The choice of a research design is a consideration every researcher will have to make. Research design is undoubtedly a crucial component of the doctoral research process that helps in the exploration of research problems or phenomena. The design is a set of systematic and logical processes the researcher employ to arrive at reliable conclusions (Yin, 2018). Therefore, the selection of suitable design enhances the successful execution of research questions and meeting the research objectives (Maher et al., 2018). I considered four potential qualitative designs that included ethnography; phenomenology; narrative; and case study for my study. Ethnography is applicable when the researcher requires describing and interpreting group culture and practices over some time for characterizing the group's culture (Bass & Milosevic, 2018). Studying the culture of a group is undoubtedly a daunting task that requires researcher dedication and resources. The dynamic nature of a group's culture will require an in-depth interaction to gain a clearer understanding of the group behaviors (Thomson, Petty, Ramage, & Moore, 2017). Rishbeth, Ganji, and Vodicka (2018) further argued the understanding of a group culture improves cultural literacy and supports social justice in business practice. In my research, I did not be study any group culture but only sought to explore the strategies
multinational and national oil leaders employed to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate implying that ethnography would not be appropriate for my study.

Phenomenology design involves the description of an individual or group of people lived experiences with a phenomenon (Lewis, 2015). As the name depicts, researchers use phenomenology to seek an in-depth understanding of a particular phenomenon or group of phenomena of interest (Errasti-Ibarrondo, Jordán, Díez-Del-Corral, & Arantzamendi, 2018). Webb and Welsh (2019) defined phenomenology as the research design that entails the description of the collective meaning of individuals lived experience about a particular phenomenon. My study did not involve inquiring into the meanings of lived experiences of individuals or group of people indicating that phenomenology was not suitable.

In narrative design, the researcher focuses on the participant's real-life stories or historical stories about a cultural unit (Hickson, 2016). Shanahan, Jones, and McBeth, (2018) argued that narrative techniques support the independent scholar in the areas of specific policy process applications such as operationalization of concepts. In my study, I did not explore participants' real-life stories, which rendered narrative design as not being suitable. I selected the case study design for my research after considering my research design intents. The understanding of the strategies of maintaining profitability when oil prices fluctuation amidst an uncertain business environment required an indepth exploration of the contemporary phenomenon of oil price fluctuations within the real-world business context. Yin (2018) identified a case study as appropriate for exploring a phenomenon or an event within its real-life context, and hence my selection of the case study design. Additionally, I sought through the in-depth interaction with my interviewees to maximize my contact time with them in order to capture all the relevant situations and circumstances in relation to the phenomenon under study to ensure the collection of a rich data set for my study. Yin (2018) argued that single case study is most appropriate when the research wishes to maximize the access to a research participant to collect a rich research evidence within a specified period, which rendered the single case study suitable for my research. The attainment of data saturation in the research data acquisition and analysis processes is the penultimate goal of every independent scholar. In my study, I deployed semistructured interview techniques alongside direct observation and documents to gather the primary research data. The researcher use of multiple data sources to achieve methodological triangulation contributes to the attainment of data saturation (Fusch, Fusch, and Ness, 2018).

Population and Sampling

The identification and selection of the right group of persons as participants for the research are critical to the overall success of the research. Even though a stringent sample size requirement is not a key factor for qualitative research, Yin (2018) suggested a sample size of one to 10 as appropriate for a qualitative case study. Gentles, Charles, Ploeg and McKibbon (2015) observed that the need for data saturation in part drives sample size. Patel, Doku and Tennakoon (2003) argued that sample size requirements in addition to ethical principles, the type of study design, and the data collection methods are among the critical consideration in recruiting research participants. In this qualitative single case study, the population consists of 10 of the senior oil production leaders in one national oil and gas corporation in Ghana who have employed successful strategies to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate and are the focus of this study.

I used the purposeful sampling technique to select six research participants who met the selection criteria. Qualitative researchers use purposive sampling when they wish to focus on participants with particular characteristics who can assist in meeting the research objectives (Etikan, Musa, & Alkassim, 2016). Mosera and Korstjensc (2018) argued that purposive sampling techniques ensure the researcher is deliberate in recruiting potential participants who are most informative and knowledgeable on the phenomenon under study. Gentles et al. (2015) also argued that purposeful sampling is the most used sampling technique in qualitative case study research.

To qualify as a participant for this study, the participant must be a senior oil production leader who occupies leading roles such the CEO, CFO, CMO, and COO as well as all other strategic managers who reports directly to these senior leaders of one national oil and gas corporation in Ghana that is the focus of this case study, and the participants employed strategies to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. The qualitative researcher requires an information-rich data source to make credible conclusions with a high degree of validity (Etikan et al., 2016; Gentles et al., 2015). Purposeful sampling techniques enable the qualitative researcher to identify and select the information-rich cases and data sources that will meet the research objectives and consistent with the methodological approach deployed (Mosera & Korstjensc, 2018; Patton, 2015). The suitability of the sampling technique the researcher employs will undoubtedly impact the quality of the qualitative research findings (Mosera & Korstjensc, 2018).

Attaining data saturation is among the topmost priority of every qualitative researcher (Morse, 2015). A quality and rich data set as against a quantity and thick data set will guarantee an easy attainment of data saturation (Fusch & Ness, 2015). I ensured I continued interviewing my research participants and collecting data alongside using other techniques until I identified my data saturation point where no new information was available or when redundant themes emerged. Fusch and Ness (2015) argued that a qualitative researcher reaches data saturation when no new information emerges and where the researcher begins to hear the same comments repeatedly from the interviewing process. Furthermore, the appearance of replications in the data set after the researcher collects all data signify data saturation point (Morse, 2015).

Ethical Research

Ethical considerations are undoubtedly one of the crucial elements that indicate the degree of researcher's trustworthiness and credibility (Yilmaz, 2018). King, Horrocks, and Brooks (2018) argued that the qualitative researcher must demonstrate reasonably the ability to guarantee and safeguard the privacy and confidentiality of all human participants to gain institutional approval to conduct the research. My research involves the use of semistructured and face-to-face interview techniques with open-ended questions to interact with my research participants who are the successful oil production leaders in one national oil corporation in Ghana to gather the research data. Additionally, I employed direct observation alongside related company documents to gather the research data. I worked to maintain my research participants' privacy and confidentiality at all times by ensuring full compliance with the guiding principles in the Belmont Report Protocol of protecting human subjects. I proceeded to contact the research participants only after I gained Walden University IRB approval (Approval Number 03-10-20-0922142).

Furthermore, I ensured that each participant signed the participant's informed consent form and returned to me via email before the data collection process. In the participants' consent form I explained the purpose of the study, how I intended to preserve data confidentiality, the types of information collected, and the description of the interview process including the interview duration. The voluntary signing of the informed consent forms by research participants is an essential ethical requirement when conducting research involving human elements (Cini, 2018; Qamar, 2018).

I reminded the participants their rights to discontinue the interview process anytime. I stored the data I gathered securely with restricted access to only the researcher and I will destroy after 5 years. In the event of a participant withdrawing from the interview process I would turn over the interview notes to the participant to destroy as well as letting the participant delete the dialog on any recording device. The continuous assurance the researcher gives to the participants is a crucial ethical responsibility of the researcher (Qamar, 2018). I reminded the participants that there was no incentive or reward in taking part in the research process and that I will be sharing the research findings with them after completion of the study. To safeguard the privacy and confidentiality of my participants, I elected to use pseudonyms to identify the six research participants who took part in the study.

Data Collection Instruments

The purpose of this qualitative descriptive single case study was to explore the strategies that national and multinational oil production leaders in the sub-Saharan African nations deploy to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. The conduit through which a researcher acquires data contributes to producing reliable and valid research. The researcher is the key data collection instrument in qualitative research (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Consequently, I was the primary data collection instrument for this research. Furthermore, deployed semistructured face-to-face interview techniques with seven open-ended questions to interact with my research participants to gather the primary research data.

Oplatka (2018) defined semistructured interviews as the interaction between the interviewer and a respondent in which the interviewer has a general plan of inquiry leading to an in-depth discussion through a careful questioning and an attentive listening approach. DeJonckheere and Vaughn (2019) argued that semistructured interview techniques are crucial to gaining rich contextual and in-depth information on a topic in

qualitative research. Yeong et al. (2018) and Voustina (2018) posited that the use of semistructured interview techniques offers the researcher the flexibility to paraphrase when required for the participant and probe to elicit deeper and richer research data. I complemented the interview techniques with the use of company documentation and direct observation techniques using observation protocol as a guide for the data collection to enhance the easy attainment of my research data saturation.

Additionally, I used other research data gathering tools such as field notes, methodological notes in a reflective journal. The use of field notes technique ensures the researcher maintains and documents accurate contextual research data account (Phillippi & Lauderdale, 2018). Reflective journaling involves researcher's thoughts, opinions and reflection of the research processes and participants. Hussein (2018), as well as Wallin and Adawi (2017), argued that a reflective journal enhances the independent scholar's conceptual understanding of the research topic under investigation, promotes growth mindset, and helps illuminates the students' inner thoughts. The researcher takes field notes during direct observation process. Furthermore, the use of methodological notes in journals will ensure the researcher appreciates his or her positionality with respect the research process (Orange, 2016).

The use of multiple methods of data collection contribute to achieving methodological triangulation and by extension data saturation (Fusch, Fusch, & Ness, 2018). I enhanced the reliability and validity of my envisaged research findings by employing techniques such as interview protocols (see Appendix A) and direct observation protocols (see Appendix B), member checking, taking field notes, and keeping a reflective journal. Member checking enhances qualitative research rigor (Smith & Mcgannon, 2018), and qualitative research credibility (Ebadi & Rahimi, 2018).

As the data collection instrument, I am vulnerable to personal bias through my preconceived ideologies. Yin (2018) identified the existing ideologies and preconceptions as fundamental difficulties for every qualitative case study researcher. Gordon (2011) and Holloway, Brown, and Shipway (2010) posited that researchers who employ direct observation as a data collection instrument cannot separate their personal perspectives and biases. However, researchers who identify their position up front and maintain open mind can mitigate their personal biases (Holloway et al, 2010; Wolcott, 2009). I deliberately maintained an open mind to listening to viewpoints from my research participants and guard against mentioning my perspectives even when they are different, as I want to learn from the participants' perspective, especially during the data-gathering processes.

Data Collection Technique

The collection of research data is one of the essential processes that determine the quality of the research process. In my study, the overarching research question was, what strategies do national and multinational oil production leaders in sub-Saharan African nations deploy to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate? The robustness of the conduits through which the qualitative case study researcher collects research data is central to the research credibility. Yin (2018) has identified six qualitative case study

data collection techniques, which are interviews, documents, archival records, direct observations, participant-observation, and physical artefacts. In this study, I used semistructured interviews alongside direct observations, and company documentation techniques to collect the research data. The use of multiple data sources ensures the qualitative researcher attains triangulation and research trustworthiness (Fusch, Fusch, & Ness, 2018).

Interviewing technique forms an essential component of the qualitative data collection process (Fritz & Vandermause, 2018). Having received the signed consent form from my informants, I arranged a conducive environment to enhance the establishment of rapport, which was critical to my successful interview processes. The creation of rapport and existence conducive environment enhances the eliciting of rich data from research participants (Heath, Williamson, Williams, & Harcourt, 2018). I used interview protocol (see Appendix A) as a guide for the successful deployment of the semistructured interviewing technique. Interview protocol shows an overview of the systematic steps in the researcher's interview plan along with the interview questions (Yeong, Ismail, Ismail, & Hamzah, 2018). A robust interview protocol guarantees the interview data quality (Yeong et al., 2018).

The steps in my interview plan were (a) a brief and clear introduction to the interview session with greetings and introduce myself to participant; (b) handing over the consent form, go over contents, and answer questions and concerns of the participant; (c) give the participant copy of consent form; (d) turn on recording device after gaining

verbal permission from the participant; (e) follow procedures to participant with coded identification and noting the date and time; (f) start the introduction to the interview process by asking the first question; (g) follow up with related probing questions; (h) end interview sequence, schedule a follow-up member checking interview to verify my interpretation of the participant's responses; and (i) thank the participant. I asked probing questions as follow up questions and noted nonverbal cues. Some advantages of using an interviewing technique to gather research data include the following: it (a) provides indepth and rich contextual information on the particular phenomenon under investigation (Denzin, 2009), (b) creates conducive grounds for participants to express their in-depth perspectives of events, and (c) ensures the researcher discovers other potential relevant sources evidence for the research (Yin, 2018). Some disadvantages of semistructured interviewing techniques include the following: (a) it requires some skill set to gain the relevant information from the research participants, and (b) qualitative interviewing techniques are susceptible to both interviewer and interviewee bias, which may impact the accuracy of data.

Direct observation was another technique I used to collect research data. Bernard (2017) defined direct observation as the act of watching people and recording their behavior on the spot and in real-time. I used observation protocols (See Appendix B) to guide me through the observation process. I spend 2 hours a day, days a week over 2 weeks to take ample field notes of my virtual observations of interactions between the oil production leaders and their subordinates. I switched from physical observation to virtual

observation for the safety of my participants and my personal safety due to COVID-19. Some advantages of direct observation include (a) capturing the nonverbal actions of the informants in real-time and (b) allowing qualitative researchers to employ direct observation easily alongside other techniques such as interviewing to explore cases context (Yin, 2018). The disadvantages of using direct observation lies in the fact that (a) the technique is time-consuming and burdensome for a single researcher; (b) informants may fake their action, which the researcher might interpret as genuine if there are aware the research is observing them; and (c) there may be an inherent ethical dilemma in observing participants without them knowing (Bernard, 2017).

Documentation is another data gathering technique that is unobtrusive and may involve no human interface. Corporation's annual reports, financial statements and cash flow documents, email correspondences, and administrative documents, among others, are the potential sources of documentation for qualitative research data (Yin, 2018). I retrieved key documents such as the corporate sales performance records, crude oil marketing materials, and annual financial report from the corporation's website to gain insight into the corporation's financial performance. Some advantages of documentation include (a) contain specific and traceable information that enhances research data credibility (b) documents can be reviewed severally and may not require the researcher to memorize the content as it is always handy and referable repeatedly. The disadvantage of documentation as a research data gathering technique are (a) the documentation may not to be current and accurate (b) the researcher may not always get access to the required company documentation (c) there may also be associated researcher selectivity bias in using documents (Yin, 2018).

Research data reliability and validity will contribute to producing meaningful research findings worthy of replication. I deployed member-checking techniques by arranging short follow-up interviews with each of my participant to gain their reflective feedback. I presented to the participants my interpretation of the research data report, and allowed for the validation of my interpretations of their responses to the interview questions. Thomas (2017) argued that the research participants' systematic validation of the research data with the researcher enhances research credibility and validity. The use of member checking procedures ensures the elimination of miscommunications between the researcher and the participants (Carlson, 2010), leading to reliable research data. Furthermore, I kept a reflective journal to help me keep track and appreciates the developing phenomenon of oil price fluctuations under study. Wallin and Adawi (2017) posited that keeping a reflective journal illuminates the contents of a phenomenon under investigation, and shapes the researcher thought process as the researcher progresses in the study.

Data Organization Technique

The techniques in research data organization contribute to maintaining research data privacy and confidentiality. Research participants are increasingly getting concern about security of data they voluntarily offer to the researcher (Joly, Dyke, Knoppers, & Pastinen, 2016). The safety and security of research data is a key element that dictates the research participant's voluntary decision-making process to participate in the research (King, Horrocks & Brooks, 2018). In this study, I used an independent audio recording device together with my Samsung smart phone audio recorder as a back up to record the interview data. I saved securely all electronic research data on my hard drive and secured it with a password. Additionally, I ensure I stored all field notes and other hard copy research data such as the relevant corporation's business document, transcript notes in locked cabinet. I will ensure to keep all research documents secured for 5 years, after which I will destroy all the hardcopy documents and delete all the electronic data from my hard drive. I will destroy all forms of the evidence gathered for the research after 5 years.

As an extra precaution, I formatted the hard drive of all its content to ensure I did not inadvertently leave any research data undeleted. Furthermore, using the aggregated data from the various data collection techniques such as the company relevant documentation, semistructured interview data and direct observation fields notes (Lockett, Currie, Finn, Martin, & Waring, 2014), I sorted the key concepts and ideas into coded categories in a software program such as NVivo. The aggregated coded piles the researcher collects, pave way for methodological triangulation, which forms the initial step in making sense and meanings out of the research data (King et al., 2018; Lockett et al., 2014). I ensured I coded the source of all data to begin the methodological triangulation of all the data, which is the precursor to the data analysis process.

Data Analysis

Qualitative research data analysis is one of the crucial segments in the research design process that gives meaning to the research data gathered. The data analysis technique the researcher employs will impact the validity and reliability of the research (Orquin & Holmqvist, 2018). Having the right quality data set is essential, but the selection the most appropriate method that will make meaning out of the evidence is more critical. The research strategy, the nature of the research question, and the researcher's philosophical underpinning will most likely determine the data analysis method adapted (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018). Every novice researcher will probably adopt a technique that provides flexibility and focus to the researcher. The thematic analysis undoubtedly provides that flexibility; it is straightforward and capable of analyzing different lengths and sizes of data set (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018). The selection of an appropriate data analysis technique that will support in providing in-depth analysis to the research question will contribute to the credibility of the final research document (Castleberry & Neon, 2018; Yin, 2018).

Yin (2018) identified five data analysis techniques, which are pattern matching, explanation building, time-series analysis, logic models, and cross-case synthesis. As a novice independent scholar seeking to explore the strategies that national multinational oil production leaders in the sub-Saharan African nations deploy to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate, I analyzed each concept and idea of the data that I gathered from each of the semistructured interview techniques, direct observation, and relevant company documentation. A data analysis method that is systematic and flexible (Braun & Clark, 2006; Castleberry & Nolen, 2018), will be useful in providing meaning to the research data. I used methodological triangulation techniques to make meanings out of the multiple data sources. The use methodological triangulation along member checking helps the researcher to reach the point of identification of redundant information and by extension data saturation (Fusch, Fusch, & Ness, 2015).

Additionally, I utilized qualitative data analysis software called NVivo 11 plus software to assist in the data organization and providing a graphical portrayal of the aggregated data that I gathered from all the data gathering techniques for easy identification of the patterns. I read and re-read thoroughly the aggregated data to identify concepts and ideas and formulate them into coded categories in the Nvivo software. I analyzed the data critically into graphical representations and connected the related categories of coded concepts and ideas using lines and or dots. Then, I carried out repetitive reviews of the coded categories and cross-examined the data, and asked myself what the key categories of concepts and ideas mean. Making sense of the data will inevitably culminate into themes. The in-depth literature review of the TOT posited by Kraus and Litzenberger in 1973, which is the conceptual theory for my study may likely help me in the identification of potential thematic areas such as the debt-to-equity and corporate finance management strategies the business leader can adopt to maintain optimum cash holdings that guarantees the corporation's profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. I compared the themes with the conceptual framework theory as well as other theories and studies from the literature to achieve a robust and comprehensive data

analysis process.

Reliability and Validity

Research data quality is a noteworthy consideration that determines the robustness and trustworthiness of the research findings. Depending on the philosophical underpinnings, specific criteria may be used to characterize the quality of the research data (Yin, 2018). For instance, while some criterion may best be suitable for quantifiable data such as reliability and validity; others may be difficult to quantify with certainty and will require qualitative approaches to judge the trustworthiness of the research data (Wolcott, 1994). The qualitative criteria for judging the research reliability and validity include dependability, transferability, credibility, and confirmability (Wolcott, 1994; Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Each of these characteristics, depending on the mode of deployment, will impact the quality of the qualitative research data.

Reliability

The research data reliability has always been central to determining the quality of the research findings. In the qualitative perspective, the term dependability and auditability characterize the quality of research findings (Yilmaz, 2018) and refers to the consistency of the research study over time and across different researchers and different methods (Miles & Huberman, 1994). Furthermore, the critical threat to research reliability originates from both participants and the researchers' errors and bias. For example, the state and nature of the environment the participants find themselves in during the data collection process may influence the quality of the responses. In my research, I enhanced the dependability of my envisaged research findings through member checking, interview protocols, direct observation protocols, and methodological triangulation. In addition to the semistructured interview, employed documentation and direct observation techniques to ensure data saturation. The use of multiple data collection techniques has been effective in attaining data saturation leading to a dependable research finding (Fusch & Ness, 2015; Yin, 2018).

Validity

Achieving valid research data is undoubtedly a crucial consideration in any scholarly research. The validity of qualitative research characterizes the research transferability, credibility, and confirmability (P. Fusch, Fusch, & Ness, 2018). More so, valid research will support in managing research bias (Yin, 2018). The philosophical leanings the researcher adapts, determines, largely, the origin of the data quality issues. Lincoln and Guba (1985) argued the process of producing a valid research data relies on the researcher's ability to overcome the potential threats relating to the research data validity. Overcoming this bottleneck will require the researcher to provide an in-depth and detail research design, rationale for the methodology, and the techniques the researcher uses to obtain the rich data for the understanding of the phenomenon (Kim, Sefcik, & Bradway, 2017). The philosophical underpinnings of the researcher may determine the approach to bias in the research.

For example, some qualitative researchers may choose to acknowledge and embrace research bias (Boblin, Ireland, Kirkpatrick, & Robertson, 2013), while others strive to mitigate research bias by seeking to corroborate a technique such as interview with other sources of evidence (Yin, 2018). The choice of an appropriate data gathering technique such as semistructured and in-depth interview as against techniques such as a questionnaire will enhance the validity of the research process. For example, the use of semistructured interview techniques to ask follow-up and probing questions coupled with follow-up member checking interviews ensures the researcher clears all potential doubts in the interview process and consequently enhance the researcher's reflexivity during data analysis (Darawsheh, 2014; Liao & Hitchcock, 2018). In my research, I achieved credibility and confirmability through member checking, interview protocols, direct observation protocols, and methodological triangulation. In the case of transferability, Marshall and Rossman (2016) argued that readers and future researchers but not the researcher could determine the research transferability. More so, I followed strictly and meticulously the research data collection and analysis techniques for the research design to guarantee the validity of the envisaged findings from the research.

In addition, I complemented the interview technique with the use of company documentation and direct observation technique to enhance the easy attainment of data saturation. Researchers deploy multiple data gathering techniques to enhance the easy attainment of methodological triangulation (Denzin, 2009:2012). The potential ability to reach data saturation through methodological triangulation is a credible conduit to achieving research credibility, transferability, and confirmability (Denzin, 2009; Fusch, Fusch, & Ness, 2018).

Summary and Transition

In Section 2, I included a succinct description of the purpose statement and detailed the rationale for the choice of a particular research method and design over the others. I expanded section 2 to include areas such as (a) the role of the researcher, (b) research participants, (c) population and sampling, (d) ethical research, (e) data collection instruments, (f) data organization and analysis techniques, and (g) reliability and validity.

In Section 3, I present the detail findings from the research. I also discuss (a) the implication for social change, on businesses, and professional practices (b) recommendations for further study, (c) my reflections in the study, and (d) summary of my research conclusions.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative, descriptive, single case study was to explore the strategies that national and multinational oil production leaders in the sub-Saharan African nations use to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. I used Kraus and Litzenberger's (1973) TOT as the conceptual lens to conduct my research. I obtained consent from each of my study participants after I received IRB approval to conduct the study. The population included 10 of the senior oil production leaders in one national oil and gas corporation in Ghana who had employed successful strategies to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. The findings from the study revealed the strategies oil production leaders used to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate.

To help organize and code the data, I used NVivo 11 software. To maintain the validity and reliability of the research, I also used methodological triangulation of the interviews, company documentation, journal notes, and observations. I found that these oil production leaders of the national oil corporation in Ghana used three broad strategies to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuated: (a) enhancing operational efficiency through organizational restructuring and competitive oil price hedging, (b) business portfolio diversification through effective asset management and innovative technologies, and (c) optimization of capital structure through debt restructuring.

Presentation of the Findings

The overarching research question for this study was as follows: What strategies did national oil production leaders in sub-Saharan African nations deploy to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate? I used Kraus and Litzenberger's (1973) TOT as the conceptual lens to conduct my research. I conducted virtual semistructured interviews using the Google Duo application and gained in-depth perspectives on the strategies these oil production leaders used to maintain positive cash flow. I carried out virtual observations of the oil production leaders in their meetings and interactions with the workforce. I observed each leader for 2 hours a day for 2 days. I used 2 weeks to gather ample notes from the participant observations.

Initially I planned to conduct face-to-face interviews and observations. However, due to the COVID-19 pandemic and locked borders, and to the need for my safety and that of my participants, I changed to virtual interviews and observations. I focused my observations of the oil production leaders in three areas: (a) the physical settings, (b) how the oil production leader communicated, and (c) the actions of the business leader. I used an interview protocol (see Appendix A) and observation protocol (see Appendix B) to standardize the data gathering process. I retrieved all the required secondary documentation, such as annual operational reports and consolidated financial statements from the partner firm's website.

I carried out methodological triangulation of the semistructured interview transcriptions, company documentation such as the annual reports and cash flow reports, and the observation recordings to ensure I maintain the validity and reliability of the research. The participants' interviews constituted the largest source of data for my research, and the direct observations and reflective journaling formed the least sources of data for my research. I made a follow-up member checking with each of the participants to validate and ensure the accuracy of my interpretations of the responses from the oil production leaders. I reached data saturation after my sixth interview, coupled with the follow-up repeated member checking. Fusch and Ness (2015) argued that repeated member checking facilitates the attainment of data saturation. Braun and Clarke (2019) suggested the attainment of saturation as the point of emergence of redundant themes. The relevant portions of the firm's annual report I used for the analysis were (a) the core value statements, (b) business performance overview (c) business model and strategies, and (d) project financing.

I aggregated the data that I gathered from all the data gathering techniques to identify patterns. I read and re-read the aggregated data thoroughly and with the use of methodological triangulation, identified concepts and ideas, and formulated them into coded categories. Then, I carried out repetitive reviews of the coded categories and crossexamined the data until I was confident I made meanings out of key categories of concepts and ideas. I assigned pseudonyms to my participants and partner firm to ensure privacy and confidentiality. I found that oil production leaders of the national oil corporation in Ghana, herewith referred to as Tema Oil Production Corporation-TOPC (pseudonym), used three broad themes to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. The three themes were (a) enhancing operational efficiency through organizational restructuring and competitive oil price hedging, (b) business portfolio diversification through effective asset management and innovative technologies, and (c) optimization of capital management structure through debt restructuring.

Emerging Theme 1: Enhancing Operational Efficiency Through Organizational Restructuring and Competitive Oil Price Hedging

The first theme that emerged after the methodological triangulation of the study data was the enhancement of operational efficiency. The operational efficiency had two areas of focus: organizational restructuring and competitive oil price hedging. All participants shared that efficiency in oil production operation was contributory to the corporation's profitability. Rashid (pseudonym) shared that "shareholders have invested in us and expecting some dividends; we, therefore, operate to ensure that our net income is greater than the shareholder's equity or investment. We do this by ensuring that our operational efficiency is at optimum level."

Bismark (pseudonym) submitted that "improved efficiency through lean while maximizing production led to enhanced cash flow of our corporation." Agostinho and Weijermars (2017) posited that the optimization of cash flow from operations via efficient balancing of capital expenditure (CAPEX) with operational expenditure (OPEX) in volatile markets has often impacted positively on the corporation's profitability. Danny (pseudonym) and Sammy (pseudonym) remarked that in responding to rapid fluctuations in the crude oil market, Danny and Sammy had delayed some capital investment that had minimal impact on their business operations and employed varied ways to eliminate or minimize waste. The need to pursue operational efficiency was further echoed in TOPC's 2017 annual report as that the corporation had balanced key investment decisions against the need to efficiently utilize revenues in the low price oil regimes (TOPC Annual Report, 2017).

During my direct observations, I found that the participants' office areas appeared very spacious and neat with well-positioned office accessories such as printers, paper shredders, photocopiers, and fax machines. Working files orderly arranged on the managers' large deskwork. A lot more visual management systems (VMS) well displayed in the offices internal walling, as a possible indication of a robust lean culture. I noticed from my observations that the VMS showed the company's key financial performance indicators. I observed that files moved from the managers' table were placed neatly in a cabinet and labeled, the action I interpreted as well-organized business leaders. Glegg, Ryce, and Brownlee (2019) suggested in their empirical study on visual management that VMS provide robust change management models that contribute to effectiveness and efficiency in leadership performance. I noted in my reflective journal that oil production leaders kept daily task schedules, which will usually start with morning meetings. The business leaders spend most of the morning meetings on hot issues such as the crude oil market collapse, which was consistent in all my observations.

Organizational restructuring. Organizational restructuring formed the core of efficiency in business operations. Rashid, Chester (pseudonym), Bismark, and Sammy had attributed the success of their strategies in maintaining financial performance amidst

the 2014 market collapse and the era of shale boom to robust organizational restructuring. Forcadell, Sanchez-Riofrio, Guerras-Martín, and Romero-Jordán (2020) in support restructuring, argued that business portfolio restructuring is an effective strategy for corporate performance, especially in economic crisis. The participants made various submissions in support of the relevance of organizational restructuring to effective business performance. Rashid shared that

The collapse of prices in the international market, of course, takes a huge toll on oil corporations or oil marketing organizations. And I indicated that under this particular circumstance, there is a need for companies to take drastic measures that include a rigorous restructuring mechanism. Restructuring could involve so many actions. Now, it is a way to minimize pressure on the company's expenses. And by minimizing the pressure, that will mean that you would have to lay-off as much as staff as possible, especially when you can do so by trying to categorize the essentiality of staff.

Chester, in further acknowledgment of the views detailed by Rashid, posited that Apart from hedging, we also reduce our operational expenses by laying down some of our workers. We assessed all workers based on their labor efficiency at the exploration, production, and processing units. Those workers whose marginal productivity was lower than their marginal labor cost to the company were laid off. This I mean downsizing of the company to increase optimum cash reserves. While downsizing the workforce base of a corporation could prove to be an effective strategy in maintaining an optimum Opex and Capex for a corporation's profitability, downsizing strategy execution should not harm the corporations' asset integrity and near-term production. Fernández-Menéndez, Rodríguez-Ruiz, López-Sánchez, and Delgado-Piña (2020), in a reaffirmation of my study finding, opined that personnel downsizing coupled with other radical organizational changes such as new equipment, techniques or processes could hurt firm's productivity. Yigit (2018) argued that effective corporate financial restructuring would be the only leverage to avoiding bankruptcies and improving financial performance in a turbulent market. Kraus and Litzenberger (1973), in their TOT of capital markets, suggested that taxation and bankruptcy penalties are the contributing factors to determine leverage within a corporation's business operations. Furthermore, the TOPC 2017 annual report indicated that management focus on petroleum development projects through infrastructure upgrade alongside organizational restructuring ensured the balancing of key investment decisions and efficient utilization revenues in the face of lower oil prices.

Oil price hedging. Oil price hedging contributed to the organizations' efficient performance and corporate profitability. A corporation's operational efficiency characterizes the ability of the corporate leaders to negotiate and secure in advance longterm oil pricing agreements with clients through competitive hedging. All participants' responses addressed specifically the strategic nature of oil price hedging to the corporation's financial performance. Bismark explained that "to sustain profitability amidst the shale oil boom, oil companies have secured long term hedging contracts, insured oil prices with insurance firms, and maintained sales in future markets." Sammy further noted that

Hedging did the magic for our company. Most of our future contracts with our partners were hedged at a price suitable to all partners, so when the prices plunged, our company experienced less risk as well as profitability because our products have been sold in advance. As a producing company, we adopted the best optimal hedging ratio. We adopted the utility maximization methodology as our optimal hedging ratio strategy used in both financial, operational, and oil price risk management, as it took into serious account the aspect of risk aversion and relied on the utility maximization framework to estimate the optimal hedge ratio. More so, Khalid (pseudonym) detailed that:

Oil price hedging of the corporation's portion of crude oil at a reasonable oil price guarantees short-term and long-term value for each asset. The hedged oil prices were compared to world market prices over the period and found to have contributed to the corporation's profitability in the short and midterms.

In confirmation of my study findings on hedging as a strategy to support a corporation's effective performance, Chun, Cho, and Kim (2019) suggested that oilproducing firms have often resorted to hedging of prices in periods of rapid price volatilities to stay competitive and maintain their financial performance. Wang and Liu (2016), in their empirical study on crude oil market volatility, concluded that oil price hedging enhances a corporation's business portfolio attractiveness through the de-risking of investments. Corporate entities with competitive hedge ratios will always attract investors (Wang & Liu, 2016).

In further support of the hedging strategy, TOPC's 2017 consolidated financial statement indicated that the corporation's financial assets are its most effective hedging instruments. Moreover, the corporation's financial assets, which can serve as hedge instruments, are in four categories: (a) profit or loss financial assets, (b) loans and receivables, (c) held-to-maturity investments, and (d) available for sale financial investments. (TOPC Financial Statement, 2017, p.86)

Emerging Theme 2: Business Portfolio Diversification Through Effective Asset Management and Innovative Technologies

The strategic diversification of a corporation's business portfolio has been instrumental in enhancing the corporation's competitiveness amidst market uncertainties (Shari, Mahat, & Dahir, 2019). All my research participants, except Khalid, stated categorically the use of diversification as a strategy in de-risking the business portfolio and maintaining profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. The corporation's business portfolio diversification (BPD) had two areas of focus: effective asset management, and the use of innovative technologies. The participants shared that strategic BPD was contributory to the corporation's robust financial performance in oil price downturns.

For example, Chester explained that secured long-term oil supply agreement, diversification of investment, and research into newer technologies were the strategies that worked for him during the 2014-15 prolong oil price collapse. Bismark, in response to the question on specific strategy, deployed to sustain profitability, stated,

I will say the occurrence of some of these sharp price declining in the international market, of course, exposes the vulnerabilities that are inherent in the over-reliance of oil exports, but you know, countries and for most oil exporters and when these happen, for me I think that they present an opportunity for oil exporters to reinvigorate their effort toward diversification and that was what we did. So, the key point that I am making under this particular question is the need for oil exporters to diversify, and that has proven to work for us and some other oil-exporting organizations.

Rashid, Danny, and Sammy agreed that divestiture of investment into other areas similar to their business activities and or into alternative energy sources such as the renewables helped their firm absorb the shock of low oil price windows and sustained profitability.

In affirmation of my study findings on BPD, Agostinho and Weijermars (2017) argued that cash flows of oil companies with no portfolio diversification remain highly sensitive to the volatility of oil prices. Shari et al. (2019) posited that the diversification of a business entity away from its core portfolio reduces the portfolio risk on capital market investment. Other relevant portions of the documents I used for methodological triangulation supported the use of diversification as a strategy to achieve financial performance. For example, the 2017 annual report indicated that

Although upstream activities remain the core of our business, our corporation is following in the footsteps of successful National Oil Companies globally to play

the role of an Enabler of industry development. The philosophy is that as an industry enabler, we would engage in other segments of the industry as are necessary to ensure that the sector develops in an integrated manner (TOPC Annual Report, 2017, p.16).

Expanding on the diversification initiatives, the corporation's annual report revealed: Through a change in policy direction, the corporation, in 2014, moved into the midstream gas segment with an expanded role as a national gas aggregator responsible for gas offtake and processing with the acquisition of a gas processing company. The diversification strategy involved investing systematically and prudently in building operating capacity and developing gas management capability to manage a broader portfolio of producing assets (TOPC Annual Report, 2017, p.16-17).

Asset management. The prudent management of a corporation's asset in times of economic downturns contributes to the firm's financial performance. In responding to the question on the specific strategies of coping with the phenomenon of rapid oil volatilities, Bismark and Danny shared that the lease or sales of some assets such as office space, redundant assets, and nonperforming assets supported in maintaining positive cash flow. Rashid submitted that a comprehensive review of the firm's asset base through value engineering, and sell off those assets yielding less returns to shore up the company's liquid cash hold-up. The review of TOPC's financial statements and annual report documents revealed the following on prudent asset management: The total assets of the corporation grew by 21% from $GH \notin 2.47$ billion in 2014 to $GH \notin 2.98$ billion in 2015. Total non-current assets increased by 57% from 2014 to 2015. The significant growth in assets coming from the petroleum projects which increased by 63%, was driven mainly by the corporation's investment in the new fields. (TOPC Cash Flow Statement, 2017, p.19)

Furthermore, the annual report on asset management stated,

In response to the low oil price trends, critical measures were taken to minimize the impact on the organization. Besides managing costs, we intensified the monitoring of non-operated assets and, wherever possible, developed proactive and efficient alternative solutions to operational challenges alongside our partners. (TOPC Annual Report, 2017, p.12)

In the early morning meetings where I carried out my first cycle of virtual observations, I observed oil production leaders spend 15 – 20 minutes discussing business continuity plans since this period coincided with the current oil price crash. I noted several business leaders who made mention of asset performance reviews. I interpreted that to mean the possible divestiture of nonperforming assets. Indeed, I confirmed the interpretation of my observation after a follow-up review of my observed notes with the business leaders. Marshall and Rossman (2016) and Wolcott (2009) suggested the participants' validation of the researcher's observation notes as critical to mitigating researcher personal bias.

Innovative technologies. Oil firm's creative undertakings would play leading

roles in their profitability drive. Innovation through research and development ensured efficiency in production operations and optimal recovery. Hassani, Silva, and Al Kaabi (2017) found that innovation through technology in petroleum and a petrochemical firm reduces the cost of oil production recovery and maintains a competitive advantage in oil price volatile regimes. Rashid, responding to the strategies employed to maintain profitability amidst shale technology boom, remarked,

As you know, shale producers break-even points are comparatively higher than the conventional recovery methods such as ours, so we adopt measures that will let us sell below this minimum price of the shale producers to stay competitive. The strategy includes constant improvement in operational efficiency through innovative techniques.

Danny, agreeing with Rashid on the strategies to maintaining financial performance amidst the shale boom pointed out that

We have always been coping through research and development: we adopt the best and newest form of technology to minimize cost and improve on revenue. The innovative technologies helped us to reduce wastes in the operations of the company, and by this, we re-align the operations of the company to suit areas that give income optimization.

Furthermore, the annual report indicated the need for investing in the development of cutting-edge proprietary technology as a critical element of achieving stand-alone, and ultimately, world-class operatorship (TOPC Annual Report, 2017). The

annual report further emphasized that "in 2015, the corporation undertook preliminary works towards the development of a state of the art Research and Technology Centre to meet the corporation's needs (TOPC Annual Report, 2015, p.12). Murtazashvili (2017), as well as Eisenband and Carroll (2019), suggested the improvement in efficiency through innovative technologies contributed to reducing the break-even points of shale patch producers and making them competitive to the conventional oil production techniques.

I observed some interesting patterns in each of the six participants while they carry out daily tasks in their private offices. I observed that oil production leaders deployed a multifaceted state of art communication systems to carry out everyday tasks. In addition to the 30-40 minute scheduled meeting, I observed managers spending the rest of the time on telephones conversation. Most of the calls ranged from 5 minutes to 15 minutes. The facial expression seems to suggest who the managers might be talking with on the other side. The potential people I deduced could include peers, superiors, and subordinates.

The participants' office settings gave me an indication of the quantum of information the participants' process in a day, and the participant role as the figurehead. In my reflective journal, I noted that oil production leaders posed a calm composure in all the conversations regardless of who there were talking with from the other side. I interpreted this to mean a demonstration of astute professionalism. According to the 2017 annual business report on corporation's core values relating to *professionalism, creativity,*

and innovation, "we shall always be ethical, effective, and show objective attitude in the pursuit of our goals. We encourage creativity, which shall be at the forefront of innovation in our business" (TOPC Annual Report, 2017, p. 5).

In my observations of the business leaders, I assumed from the pattern of the conversations that leaders played the role of negotiator, resource allocator, coordinator, and disseminator of information. Amidst the social distancing phenomenon, which was in full implementation at the time of my virtual observation, the deployment of such innovations in communication ensured effectiveness in the managers' delivery and business continuity. In aligning to the findings on innovation, Ibrahimov (2018) argued that the strength and competitiveness of the contemporary petroleum firm lay in the firm's leadership ability to use state-of-art innovations in its operation. Ibrahimov concluded innovation would impact positively on the corporation's financial and safety environment. Masucci, Brusoni, and Cennamo (2020) describing the role of innovation in communication barriers and enhance efficiency within the business portfolio ecosystem.

Emerging Theme 3: Optimization of Capital Structure through Debt Restructuring

The selection of the right capital structure model for financing a corporation is a noteworthy consideration that would impact corporations' profitability. The participants' responses during the interviews provided insight into the optimal capital structure model of the corporation in volatile market regimes. Guizani (2017) suggested that

petrochemical firms that have been successful in optimal leveraging of their capital structure have experienced superior financial performance. All participants emphasized the importance of the choice of capital structure to a firm's profitability. Bismark, in response to the proportion of debt-to-equity management strategies used to maintain profitability posited that

In other cases, we plead with investors to invest more to increase their equity in the company, but this is done when we project that prices may surge in the short term. Another measure instituted was to write to lenders or suppliers to restructure our debts, especially the maturing debts to later dates and interests. Restructuring of debts gave our company a breathing space of debt servicing in the short term.

Additionally, there were other statements from participants that showed how the choice of the optimal capital structure impacted the firm's cash flow. For example, Khalid shared that

Debt financing of the business or introducing additional investors into their businesses, which is equity financing, and am sure you already appreciate this. But of course like I said you have a lot of internal decisions to make in terms of arriving at whether you are inviting new investors into your business or whether you are just going in for a loan or a debt to finance your business and you have to consider the advantages and disadvantage.

Danny, in responding to the specific strategy that helped to cope with the phenomenon of frequent oil market fluctuations explained,

The company employs two main strategies to sustain our financial performances during these times. These measures included maximizing return on assets (ROA) and return on equity (ROE). We made sure that at each level of operation, the net income of the organization is twice the total assets of the company. We maximize our ROA by reducing our asset cost or reduce the purchase of new assets. We assessed some of the assets in our books and sold them off if they redundant in the production or processing of crude products. This turned assets into liquid cash, which improved the revenue as well as the net income of the company.

Furthermore, Sammy noted that

We decided to sell off 5% of the shares in our company to increase equity as a form of raising capital in the period of market volatility. We also acquired debt to leverage on our equity, since we had already raised some funds through equity financing, we were able to get a loan with favorable interest and flexible payment plans to reduce the strain on our operation.

Khalid, in responding to the question on the strategies used to address the proportion of debt-to-equity finance to maintain profitability opined,

In going for equity financial agreement, you are inviting new investors, you are welcoming new partners into your business, and they would also want to have a say in how the company is run. And so, it is imperative to consider all these factors. Mind you, and sometimes you are supposed to share your profit with investors, who you have gone with equity financing agreement with you.
Indeed, the decision to opt for debt or equity, or the combination of the two, forms part of the corporate leader's critical financial decision-making process. A follow-up question to participants Khalid, Danny, and Sammy on the estimated proportions of their debt to equity financing revealed that Khalid opted for 100% debt financing, Danny opted for 65% debt and 35% equity, and Sammy opted for 95% and 5% equity. Khalid, emphasizing complete debt financing, added that

If you ask me how we can arrive at the decisions of how to finance our businesses and how we can manage the proportions of it, I will say that we had gone into a hundred per cent debt financing agreement. Because taking a critical decision about the business is very important, and sometimes it is very suicidal to invite investors who would then come and would want to have a say in the business.

In aligning to Khalid's view on critical investment decision making, Nguyen and Nguyen (2018) suggested that business leader's access to the right information enhances the informed investment decision-making processes that impact corporation's profitability. The presence of other investors through equity financing might create the phenomenon of information asymmetry (Khémiria & Noubbigh, 2018), which could harm the corporation's ability to source external financing. Modigliani and Miller (1958) advocated for complete debt financing as critical to a corporation's financial independence. The consolidated financial statements and the annual report from the partner firm I used for the triangulation also showed the use of debt to equity ratio for corporate financing. For example, the 2017 annual report stated that "as part of the

corporation's accelerated growth strategy in the efficient capitalization, the corporation ensured the securing of capital at the lowest possible cost to maintain long-term competitiveness and optimum level of participation in petroleum operations." (TOPC Annual Report, 2017, p. 17)

Amidst the 2014-2015 oil price collapse, the corporation, as a national oil producer, experienced below cash flow dynamics as found in the consolidated financial statement document:

Total liabilities increased by 19% from GH¢721.64 million in 2014 to GH¢856.25 million in 2015. The increment in the total liability resulted in total non-current liabilities increasing by 86% due to an increase in medium-term loan by 102% from GH¢311.25 million in 2014 to GH¢629.75 million in 2015, while total current liabilities reduced by 77% mainly due to a significant reduction in trade and other payables from GH¢297.83 million in 2014 to GH¢67.88 million. Total equity stood at GH¢2.13 billion – an increase of 22% over 2014 figure of GH¢1.7 billion mainly due to exchange translation reserve and retained earnings (TOPC Financial Statement, 2015, p.19)



Figure 1: TOPC crude oil price trend from January 2014 to November of 2015. Retrieved from http://www.gnpcghana.com/annual_reports.html

Figure 1 reveals that TOPC crude price initially peaked at US \$64.67 in May 2015, only to plummet to US \$37.93 by December 2015. The sharp decline resulted in reduced cash flow within the period.

Guizani's (2017) study on debt financing, in alignment with my research findings, stated that debt financing had been the most favored financial model for corporations seeking to mitigate low oil price shocks. In further aligning to my study findings, Khémiri and Noubbigh (2018), as well as Agostinho and Weijermars (2017), suggested national and multinational oil majors and minors would resort to both external funding sources such as debt and equity, and retained earning such as cash flow from operations to finance business operations. Corporations strategically rely on debt financing to take advantage of the benefits from tax savings, which contributes to corporations' profitability (Khémiri & Noubbigh, 2018).

I noticed during my observation in the early morning meetings that managers spent much of the meeting time reassessing their past financial strategies that supported the business portfolio to survive during the last oil market collapse in 2014-2015. I also heard the mention of COVID-19 in approximate counts of 5–10 times in each of the meetings. My observations coincided with the current prevailing oil market collapse, which appears far worse than 2014-2015. I interpreted this to mean the corporation's continuous assessment of the pandemic impact on their strategies.

I kept notes in my reflective journal, especially during the data gathering process. I noted that participants felt a grave concern about the current bearish oil price regime, which all the participants attributed to US shale and COVID-19. I wrote in my journal that the advent of the shale boom in the US, coupled with current COVID-19, remained the critical constraints to the participants' business portfolio cash flow. Gundersen (2020) suggested that, with U.S. dependence on OPEC crude markets diminishing due to the shale boom, the U.S. shale oil supply shocks will remain a credible determinant of global crude oil prices.

Analysis of the Trade-Off Theory Conceptual Framework in Relation to the Study Findings

I used the TOT as the conceptual lens to research the strategies oil production

leaders in sub-Saharan African countries, such as Ghana, used to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. A business leader's firm understanding of the dynamics of a corporation's capital structure is crucial to making critical investment decisions that will impact the corporation's profitability. Kraus and Litzenberger (1973) theorized the TOT in 1973. The TOT relates to the business leader's strategic choice of the proportion of debt finance and equity finance to put into business operations financing through the balancing of the costs and benefits of the two financing streams (Guizani, 2017). The TOT indicates to the business leader the optimum cash reserve levels to keep maintaining the corporation's profitability. Rehman and Wang (2015), Guizani (2017), as well as Dierker et al. (2019), have all agreed the business leader's knowledge of the optimum reserve cash holdings as critical to maintaining corporation's financial performance. In further support of the need for a targeted capital ratio, Mielcarz, Osiichuk, and Owczarkowski (2018) posited that the ability of the business leader to leverage on the optimal cash reserve in selecting the financing stream would impact positively on the firm's profitability. Mielcarz et al. suggested the use of financial restructuring as critical to attaining an optimum target capital that will maximize the gains in shareholder value.

Following the tenets of the TOT, I confirmed that TOT enabled me to gain an indepth understanding of the strategies oil production leaders used to maintain profitability in volatile oil price regimes. My research findings showed that the use of strategies, such as effective capital management, business portfolio diversification, innovative technologies, and improved operational efficiencies, have all resulted in enhancing the corporation's cash reserves when oil price collapse. The strategic building of cash reserves in periods of financial distress is the crux of the Kraus and Litzenberger (1973) TOT of capital structure. Additionally, the participants' responses supported the need for corporate leaders to choose the financing streams that would shore up the corporation's cash reserves, which is in tune with the TOT.

All participants conveyed that their reliance on both debt financing and equity financing with the debt financing component constituting the higher proportion enabled them maintained the required cash flows to stay in business during the oil price downturns. Oil price fluctuations are contemporary events, which required dynamic and robust strategies to remain relevant and avoid potential bankruptcies. The responses from the participants further confirmed the use of flexible external financing strategies such as debt and equity to remain competitive in periods of oil price fluctuations. In reaffirmation of the effective financing strategy use, Murtala (2018), Agostinho and Weijermars (2017), and Rahman (2019) emphasized the use of external financing as a contributor to maintaining firm's maximum liquidity at minimal risk.

Applications to Professional Practice

The phenomenon of oil market fluctuations is a recurrent event whose consequences are dire for the business environment. A prolonged and rapid fluctuation usually leads to a price crash, which impacts negatively on the financial performance of oil and gas corporations. Corporations with a robust fiscal regime could maintain financial performance when crude oil prices fluctuate (Micheal, 2016). Corporate leaders with requisite strategies would sustain profitability when market collapse, such as the 2014-15 occurrence with a replication happening currently where oil prices plunged to \$20 per barrel by March 2020 from initial \$64 per barrel in January 2020. The study findings might contribute to business leaders' strategies in maintaining sound financial performance when crude oil prices fluctuate.

The findings from my study might equip business leaders in the oil and gas industry, oil market strategists, and energy policy analysts the requisite capital management skills to remain competitive when oil prices collapse. The specific strategies emerging from my study might support oil market analysts to proactively predict a potential market crash and support them institute measures to mitigate the impact of market shock. The collapses in the oil market such as the 2014-2015 and the March 2020 ones have resulted in oil producers piling colossal amount of debts, which led to bankruptcies. My study findings might provide business leaders in the national and multinational oil and gas corporations, the strategies to address debt management to avoid bankruptcy filings.

Implications for Social Change

The rapid volatility in the oil price market has continuously posed a monumental challenge to the business leader. Business leaders who manage to institute the necessary strategies can survive and maintain profitability in volatile markets. Business leaders, analysts, and industry players might use the findings from the study to ensure their business continuity, avoid bankruptcies, and maintain profitability in oil price downturns. When corporations avoid bankruptcies and maintain financial performance, employees from the corporations would have guaranteed job security and constant flow of income. The maintenance of a sustained income would benefit the employees and their families with the potential to have a positive social influence in the local communities where the employees reside. Additionally, the emerged findings from the study, when applied by national and multinational oil and gas corporations, might improve the corporations' financial performance. Corporations with improved financial performance would not only honor the dividend payments to shareholders but would fulfill the corporate social responsibilities such as the provision of basic social amenities to the local communities.

Recommendations for Action

Oil price collapse as a result of a prolonged fluctuation has continued to hit hard on the industry. The industry is in urgent need of sustainable strategies to neutralize the resulting negative impacts of oil price shocks. While the study findings revealed some strategies to help maintain financial performance, there is the need to embrace the growth of artificial intelligence and the Internet of Things to improve the efficiency of business operations and maintain profitability. The acquisition and deployment of such state-of-art innovative technologies might improve the business leaders' understanding of this complex and unpredictable oil market environment. The application of such technologies would support the business leader in the following areas:

- 1. Improve efficiency and reduce the cost of oil recovery;
- 2. Enhance the cash flow from operations;

- 3. Support in continuous improvements and lean initiatives; and
- 4. Aid in the accurate prediction of potential market collapse.

The targeted audience for the study included oil production leaders who would require strategies to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. Other audiences might consist of oil market analysts, commodity market stockbrokers, and policy analysts from energy think tanks who might apply the findings to enhance the understanding of the dynamics of the oil pricing market and to make oil price projections. I will disseminate my study findings to various professional organizations and energy think tanks for publication. I will share the study findings with national and multinational oil and gas corporations, the ministry of energy, governmental and non-governmental agencies in the upstream energy sector, energy conferences, and peer-reviewed journals that cover the topics related to oil market fluctuations.

Recommendations for Further Research

The purpose of this qualitative descriptive single case study was to explore the strategies that national and multinational oil production leaders in the sub-Saharan African nations such as Ghana deploy to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. In conducting this study, I used a purposive sampling technique to select a sample size of six oil production leaders from a population of 10 oil production leaders. Other researchers in a similar setting might consider using a census technique to cover the study population of the 10 production leaders. I selected Ghana among the numerous oil-producing nations in the sub-Saharan African as the geographical location. Future

researchers might want to include other sub-Saharan African countries. I used the TOT as a conceptual lens to conduct my study. Future researchers might want to consider alternative capital structure methods such as the pecking order theory and the free cash flow theories as a conceptual lens for the study. A quantitative study examining what factors influence profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate may also be useful.

Reflections

In conducting this study, I interviewed six oil production leaders from a national oil company in Ghana to seek the leaders' in-depth perspectives on the strategies they have employed to maintain profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. I also took virtual observation notes on the leaders as they undertake their regular daily tasks in their private offices. I had planned to carry out face-to-face interviews and observation with my participants. The advent of the COVID-19 pandemic changed the entire calculus of my data collection plan. Just when I thought everything had fallen apart, then the safety relief came from Walden IRB to replace all face-to-face data collection techniques with virtual methods such as video conferencing, phone, and email. The change was something I had not anticipated; however, I managed to carry out all my interviews and observations virtually using Google Duo videoconferencing application.

I found the new data collection techniques an exciting experience. That was my very first time using such an interface for research data collection. Whiles the interviews went as planned with follow up member checking interviews, the observation plan had to be modified. I could only observe the oil production leaders in their private offices as they perform their daily routine tasks due to the implementation of the social distancing at the time of the data collection. I observed the oil production leaders had virtual meetings every day and managed to take relevant observation notes during these periods. I also observed the ad hoc telephone conversations the business leaders had. The experience was, indeed, novel for me. In hindsight, two things I would have wished to happen. I wish I had attended the academic residencies early enough. If I had known my data collection was going to be virtual, I might not have considered observation as one of my data collection techniques. Overall, I felt good about the data I gathered from my data gathering techniques.

Conclusion

The fluctuations in the oil price market remain a bottleneck to the financial performance of national and multinational oil corporations. The fashioning of sustainable strategies will enhance the profitability of corporations in the volatile oil price regimes. My study findings have shown that oil production leaders who have instituted the required sustainable strategies have avoided bankruptcies and maintained profitability when crude oil prices fluctuate. Three themes emerged from my study data analysis: (a) enhancing operational efficiency using organizational restructuring and competitive oil price hedging, (b) business portfolio diversification through effective asset management and innovative technologies, and (c) optimization of capital structure through debt restructuring. With the oil market currently experiencing another phenomenal price crash from the collapsed demand due to COVID-19, the findings from my study are timely and

relevant now than when I started the research.

References

- Abdallah, S. (2018). "External auditor type, discretionary accruals and investors' reactions." *Journal of Accounting in Emerging Economies*, 8, 352–368. doi:10.1108/jaee-10-2017-0098
- Abel, A. B. (2018). Optimal debt and profitability in the trade-off theory. *The Journal of Finance*, 73(1), 95–143. https://doi.org/10.1111/jofi.12590
- Agee, J. (2009). Developing qualitative research questions: A reflective process.
 International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education, 22, 431–447.
 doi:10.1080/09518390902736512
- Agostinho, M. C., & Weijermars, R. (2017). Petroleum business strategies for maintaining positive cash flow and corporate liquidity under volatile oil and gas prices as the sustainable energy transition unfolds. *Journal of Financing and Accounting*, 5(1), 34–55. doi:10.11648/j.jfa.20170501.14
- Akinlo, T., & Apanisile, O. T. (2015). The impact of volatility of oil price on the economic growth in sub-Saharan Africa. *British Journal of Economics, Management and Trade, 5*, 338–349. doi:10.9734/bjemt/2015/12921
- Aldiabat, K. M., & Le Navenec, C. (2018). Data Saturation: The mysterious step in grounded theory method. *The Qualitative Report, 23,* 245–261. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Al-Thuneibat, A. (2018). The Relationship between the Ownership Structure, Capital Structure and Performance. *JABM Journal of Accounting-Business* &

Management, 1(25), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.31966/jabminternational.v1i25.326

- Andrade, G., & Kaplan, S. N. (1998). How costly is financial (not economic) distress?
 Evidence from highly leveraged transactions that became distressed. *The Journal of Finance*, *53*, 1443–1493. doi:10.1111/0022-1082.00062
- Ansari, D. (2017). OPEC, Saudi Arabia, and the shale revolution: Insights from equilibrium modelling and oil politics. *Energy Policy*, *111*, 166–178. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2017.09.010
- Antonakakis, N., Chatziantoniou, I., & Gabauer, D. (2019). Cryptocurrency market contagion: Market uncertainty, market complexity, and dynamic portfolios. *Journal of International Financial Markets, Institutions and Money*, 61, 37–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intfin.2019.02.003
- Aremu, M.A., Ekpo, I.C., Mustapha, A.M., Adedoyin, S.I. (2013). Determinants of capital structure in Nigerian banking sector. *International Journal of Academic Research in Economics and Management Sciences*, 2(4), 27–35. http://dx.doi.org/10.6007/IJAREMS/v2-i4/50
- Baker, M., & Wurgler, J. (2002). Market timing and capital structure. *The Journal of Finance*, 57(1), 1–32. https://doi.org/10.1111/1540-6261.00414
- Balcilar, M., Bekiros, S., & Gupta, R. (2017). The role of news-based uncertainty indices in predicting oil markets: A hybrid nonparametric quantile causality method. *Empirical Economics*, 53, 879–889. doi:10.1007/s00181-016-1150-0
- Banks, G., Scheyvens, R., McLennan, S., & Bebbington, A. (2016). Conceptualizing

corporate community development. *Third World Quarterly*, *37*, 245–263. doi:10.1080/01436597.2015.1111135

- Baruník, J., & Malinska, B. (2016). Forecasting the term structure of crude oil futures prices with neural networks. *Applied Energy*, *164*, 366–379. doi:10.1016/j.apenergy.2015.11.051
- Bauer, T., Kourouxous, T., & Krenn, P. (2018). Taxation and agency conflicts between firm owners and managers: a review. *Business Research*, 11(1), 33–76. doi:10.1007/s40685-017-0054-y
- Baumeister, C., & Hamilton, J. D. (2019). Structural interpretation of vector autoregressions with incomplete identification: Revisiting the role of oil supply and demand shocks. *American Economic Review*, 109, 1873–1910. doi:10.1257/aer.20151569
- Baumeister, C., & Kilian, L. (2016). Forty years of oil price fluctuations: Why the price of oil may still surprise us. *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 30(1), 139–160. doi:10.1257/jep.30.1.139
- Bass, A. E., & Milosevic, I. (2018). The ethnographic method in CSR research: The role and importance of methodological fit. *Business & Society*, 57(1), 174–215. doi:10.1177/0007650316648666
- Baxter, P., & Jack, S. (2008). Qualitative case study methodology: Study design and implementation for novice researchers. *The Qualitative Report*, 13, 544–559. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/

- Behar, A., & Ritz, R. A. (2017). OPEC vs US shale: Analyzing the shift to a marketshare strategy. *Energy Economics*, 63, 185–198. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eneco.2016.12.021
- Berle, A., & Means, G. (1932). The modern corporation and private property. New York, NY: MacMillan.
- Bernard, H. R. (2017). *Research methods in anthropology: Qualitative and quantitative approaches*. Rowman & Littlefield.
- Bhama, V., Jain, P. K., & Yadav, S. S. (2018). Relationship between the pecking order theory and firm's age: Empirical evidences from India. *IIMB Management Review*, 30, 104–114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iimb.2018.01.003
- Boblin, S. L., Ireland, S., Kirkpatrick, H., & Robertson, K. (2013). Using Stake's qualitative case study approach to explore implementation evidence-based practice. *Qualitative Health Research*, 23, 1267–1275. doi:10.1177/1049732313502128
- Borrego, M., Douglas, E. P., & Amelink, C. T. (2011). Quantitative, qualitative, and mixed research methods in engineering education. *Journal of Engineering Education*, 41(1), 153–166. Retrieved from http://www.jee.org
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology, 3,* 77–101. do:10.1191/1478088706qp063oa
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2014). What can "thematic analysis" offer health and wellbeing researchers?. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-*

Being, 9. doi:10.3402/qhw.v9.26152

- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2019). To saturate or not to saturate? Questioning data saturation as a useful concept for thematic analysis and sample-size rationales. *Qualitative Research in Sport, Exercise and Health, 1–16.* https://doi.org/10.1080/2159676X.2019.1704846
- Brisker, E. R., & Wang, W. (2017). CEO's inside debt and dynamics of capital structure. *Financial Management*, 46, 655–685. https://doi.org/10.1111/fima.12169
- Brown, S. P., & Huntington, H. G. (2017). OPEC and world oil security. *Energy Policy*, *108*, 512–523. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2017.06.034
- Brusov, P., Filatova, T., Orekhova, N., & Eskindarov, M. (2018). Capital structure: Modigliani–Miller theory. In A. Author, B. Author, *Modern corporate finance, investments, taxation and ratings* (pp. 9–27). Springer, Cham.
- Brusov, P., Filatova, T., Orekhova, N., & Eskindarov, M. (2018). New meaningful effects in modern capital structure theory. *Journal of Reviews on Global Economics*, 7, 104–122. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-99686-8_24
- Bugden, D., Kay, D., Glynn, R., & Stedman, R. (2016). The bundle below:
 Understanding unconventional oil and gas development through analysis of lease agreements. *Energy Policy*, *92*, 214–219. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2016.02.012
- Butt, U. (2019). Profits, financial leverage and corporate governance. *International Journal of Managerial Finance*, Vol. ahead-of-print No. ahead-of-print.

https://doi.org/10.1108/IJMF-03-2019-0091

- Buvanendra, S., Sridharan, P., & Thiyagarajan, S. (2017). Firm characteristics, corporate governance and capital structure adjustments: A comparative study of listed firms in Sri Lanka and India. *IIMB Management Review*, 29, 245–258. doi:10.1016/j.iimb.2017.10.002
- Caldara, D., Cavallo, M., & Iacoviello, M. (2019). Oil price elasticities and oil price fluctuations. *Journal of Monetary Economics*, 103, 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmoneco.2018.08.004
- Carlson, J. A. (2010). Avoiding traps in member checking. *The Qualitative Report, 15,* 1102–1113. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr
- Castleberry, A., & Nolen, A. (2018). Thematic analysis of qualitative research data: Is it as easy as it sounds? *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 10, 807–815. doi:10.1016/j.cptl.2018.03.019
- Chen, Y., Yu, J., & Kelly, P. (2016). Does the China factor matter: What drive drives the surge of world crude oil prices? *The Social Science Journal*, *53*(1), 122– 133. doi:10.1016/j.soscij.2014.07.001
- Cherp, A., Vinichenko, V., Jewell, J., Brutschin, E., & Sovacool, B. (2018). Integrating techno-economic, socio-technical and political perspectives on national energy transitions: A meta-theoretical framework. *Energy Research & Social Science*, 37, 175–190. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2017.09.015

Chipeta, C. & Deressa, C. (2016). Firm and country specific determinants of capital structure in Sub Saharan Africa. *International Journal of Emerging Markets*, 11, 649–673. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJoEM-04-2015-0082

Chipeta, C., & McClelland, D. (2018). In search of conclusive evidence on the trade-off and pecking order theories of capital structure: Evidence from the Johannesburg Stock Exchange. *Investment Analysts Journal*, 47(1), 15–30. https://doi.org/10.1080/10293523.2017.1412608

- Chun, D., Cho, H., & Kim, J. (2019). Crude oil price shocks and hedging performance: A comparison of volatility models. *Energy Economics*, 81, 1132–1147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eneco.2019.06.002
- Cini, E. (2018). Informed consent in clinical studies. *Malta Medical Journal*, 30(1), 22–
 25. Retrieved from http://www.mmsjournals.org/index.php/mmj/article/view/40
- Cohen, F., Fedele, A., & Panteghini, P. M. (2016). Corporate taxation and financial strategies under asymmetric information. *Economia Politica*, 33(1), 9–34. doi:10.1007/s40888-016-0025-3
- Darawsheh, W. (2014). Reflexivity in research: Promoting rigour, reliability and validity in qualitative research. *International Journal of Therapy and Rehabilitation*, 21, 560–568. doi:10.12968/ijtr.2014.21.12.560

Degiannakis, S., Filis, G., & Arora, V. (2018). Oil prices and stock Markets: A Review of the theory and empirical evidence. *Energy Journal*, 39(5), 85–130. doi:10.5547/01956574.39.5.sdeg

- DeJonckheere, M., & Vaughn, L. M. (2019). Semistructured interviewing in primary care research: a balance of relationship and rigour. *Family Medicine and Community Health*, 7(2), e000057. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/fmch-2018-000057
- Demirbas, A., Omar Al-Sasi, B., & Nizami, A. S. (2017). Recent volatility in the price of crude oil. Energy Sources, Part B: *Economics, Planning, and Policy, 12,* 408–414. doi:10.1080/15567249.2016.1153751
- Denzin, N. K. (2009). *The research act: A theoretical introduction to sociological methods*. New York, NY: Aldine Transaction.
- Denzin, N. K. (2012). Triangulation 2.0. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 6(2), 80–
 88. doi:10.1177?1558689812437186 Sage
- Dierker, M., Lee, I., & Seo, S. W. (2019). Risk changes and external financing activities: Tests of the dynamic trade-off theory of capital structure. *Journal of Empirical Finance*, 52, 178–200. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jempfin.2019.03.004
- Dittmar, A., Mahrt-Smith, J., & Servaes, H. (2003). International corporate governance and corporate cash holdings. *Journal of Financial and Quantitative Analysis*, *38*, 111–133. doi:10.2307/4126766
- Dogru, T., & Sirakaya-Turk, E. (2018). Cash holdings and corporate governance: Theory and contrary evidence from hotel firms. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 30*, 3117–3134. doi:10.1108/ijchm-03-2017-0163
- Donaldson, A. (1961). Corporate debt capacity. A study of corporate debt policy and the determination of corporate debt capacity. Boston, MA: Division of Research,

Graduate School of Business Administration, Harvard University.

- Etikan, I., Musa, S. A., & Alkassim, R. S. (2016). Comparison of convenience sampling and purposive sampling. *American Journal of Theoretical and Applied Statistics*, 5, 1–4. doi:10.11648/j.ajtas.20160501.11
- Ebadi, S., & Rahimi, M. (2018). An exploration into the impact of WebQuest-based classroom on EFL learners' critical thinking and academic writing skills: A mixed-methods study. *Computer Assisted Language Learning, 31*, 617–651. doi: 10.1080/09588 221.2018.1449757
- Eisenband, M., & Carroll, C. (2019). Another energy bust? nope, it's the same one. *American Bankruptcy Institute Journal*, *38*(2), 22–61. Retrieved from https://search.proquest.com/openview/42a157e294d781586fed76aeb05b07bb/1?p q-origsite=gscholar&cbl=33486
- El-Khatib, R. (2017). Determinants of corporate leverage in publicly listed GCC companies–conventional versus sukuk. In A. Author, B. Author, *Global Corporate Governance* (pp. 77–102). City, State: Emerald Publishing Limited. doi:10.1108/S1569-373220160000019004
- Errasti-Ibarrondo, B., Jordán, J. A., Díez-Del-Corral, M. P., & Arantzamendi, M. (2018).
 Conducting phenomenological research: Rationalizing the methods and rigor of the phenomenology of practice. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 74, 1723–1734. https://doi.org/10.1111/jan.13569
- Ewing, B. T., & Malik, F. (2016). Volatility spillovers between oil prices and the stock

market under structural breaks. *Global Finance Journal*, 29, 12–23.

doi:10.1016/j.gfj.2015.04.008

- Fantazzini, D. (2016). The oil price crash in 2014/15: Was there a (negative) financial bubble? *Energy Policy*, 96, 383–396. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2016.06.020
- Fattouh, B. (2016). Adjustment in the oil market: Structural, cyclical or both. *Oxford Institute for Energy Studies*. Retrieved from https://www.oxfordenergy.org/
- Fernández-Menéndez, J., Rodríguez-Ruiz, Ó., López-Sánchez, J. I., & Delgado-Piña, M. I. (2020). Innovation in the aftermath of downsizing: Evidence from the threat-rigidity perspective. *Personnel Review*. https://doi.org/10.1108/PR-02-2019-0082
- Ferreira, M. A., & Vilela, A. S. (2004). Why do firms hold cash? Evidence from EMU countries. *European Financial Management*, *10*, 295–319. doi:10.1111/j.1354-7798.2004.00251.x
- Flick, U. (2018). *An introduction to qualitative research*. City, State: Sage Publications Limited.
- Fritz, R. L., & Vandermause, R. (2018). Data collection via in-depth email interviewing: Lessons from the field. *Qualitative Health Research*, 28, 1640–1649. doi:10.1177/1049732316689067
- Fusch, P. I., Fusch, G. E., & Ness, L. R. (2018). Denzin's paradigm shift: Revisiting triangulation in qualitative research. *Journal of Social Change*, 10(1), 19–32. doi:10.5590/josc.2018.10.1.02
- Fusch, P., & Ness, L. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative

research. *The Qualitative Report, 20,* 1408–1416. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tgr/

- Geels, F. W., Schwanen, T., Sorrell, S., Jenkins, K., & Sovacool, B. K. (2018). Reducing energy demand through low carbon innovation: A sociotechnical transitions perspective and thirteen research debates. *Energy Research & Social Science*, 40, 23–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2017.11.003
- Gentles, S. J., Charles, C., Ploeg, J., & McKibbon, K. (2015). Sampling in qualitative research: Insights from an overview of the methods literature. *The Qualitative Report, 20*, 1772–1789. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Gevorkyan, A. V. (2019). Exchange market pressure and primary commodity–exporting emerging markets. *Applied Economics*, 51, 2390–2412. doi:10.1080/00036846.2018.1545077
- Giones, F., Brem, A., & Berger, A. (2019). Strategic decisions in turbulent times: Lessons from the energy industry. *Business Horizons*, 62, 215–225. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bushor.2018.11.003
- Glegg, S. M., Ryce, A., & Brownlee, K. (2019). A visual management tool for program planning, project management and evaluation in paediatric health care. *Evaluation* and Program Planning, 72, 16–23.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2018.09.005

Gordon, W. (2011). Behavioral economics and qualitative research-a marriage made in heaven? *International Journal of Market Research*, *53*, 171–185. doi:10.2501/ijmr-53-2-171-186

- Guizani, M. (2017). The financial determinants of corporate cash holdings in an oil-rich country: Evidence from the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia. *Borsa Istanbul Review*, 17, 133–143. doi:10.1019/j.bir.2017.05.003
- Gundersen, T. S. (2020). The impact of us supply shocks on the global oil price. *The Energy Journal*, *41*(1). doi:10.5547/01956574.41.1.tgun

Hamilton, J. D. (1985). Historical causes of postwar oil shocks and recessions. *The Energy Journal*, 6(1), 97–116. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/41322100

- Hamilton, J. D. (2003). What is an oil shock? *Journal of Econometrics*, *113*, 363–398. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-4076(02)00207-5
- Harris, R. D., Nguyen, L. H., & Stoja, E. (2019). Extreme downside risk and market turbulence. *Quantitative Finance*, 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1080/14697688.2019.1614652

Hassani, H., Silva, E. S., & Al Kaabi, A. M. (2017). The role of innovation and technology in sustaining the petroleum and petrochemical industry. *Technological Forecasting and Social Change*, *119*, 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2017.03.003

Heath, J., Williamson, H., Williams, L., & Harcourt, D. (2018). "It's just more personal": Using multiple methods of qualitative data collection to facilitate participation in research focusing on sensitive subjects. *Applied Nursing Research*, 43, 30–35. doi:10.1016/j.apnr.2018.06.015

- Herrera, A. M., Karaki, M. B., & Rangaraju, S. K. (2019). Oil price shocks and US economic activity. *Energy Policy*, 129, 89–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2019.02.011
- Hickson, H. (2016). Becoming a critical narrativist: Using critical reflection and narrative inquiry as research methodology. *Qualitative Social Work*, 15, 380–391. doi:10.1177/1473325015617344
- Hirshleifer, J. (1966). Investment decision under uncertainty: Applications of the statepreference approach. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 80, 252–277. https://doi.org/10.2307/1880692
- Holloway, I., Brown, L., & Shipway, R. (2010). Meaning not measurement: Using ethnography to bring a deeper understanding to the participant experience of festivals and events. *International Journal of Event and Festival Management*, 1, 74–85. doi:10.1108/17852951011029315

Hunter, S. (2019). OPEC and the third world: The politics of aid. Routledge.

- Huntington, H. G. (2018). Measuring oil supply disruptions: A historical perspective. *Energy policy*, *115*, 426–433. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2017.12.020
- Hussein, H. (2018). Examining the effects of reflective journals on students' growth mindset: A case study of tertiary level EFL students in the United Arab Emirates. *IAFOR Journal of Education*, 6(2), 33–50. Retrieved from http://iafor.org

Ibrahimov, B. (2018). Open Innovation and application to Petroleum Industry. IFAC-

PapersOnLine, 51, 697–702. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ifacol.2018.11.212

Jaisinghani, D., & Kanjilal, K. (2017). Non-linear dynamics of size, capital structure and profitability: Empirical evidence from Indian manufacturing sector. *Asia Pacific Management Review*, 22, 159–165. doi:10.1016/j.apmrv.2016.12.003

Jensen, M. C. (1986). Agency costs of free cash flow, corporate finance, and takeovers. *The American economic review*, 76, 323–329. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/1818789

- Jensen, M. C., & Meckling, W. H. (1976). Theory of the firm: Managerial behavior, agency costs and ownership structure. *Journal of Financial Economics*, 3, 305– 360. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-405X (76)90026-X
- Jiang, Y., Ma, C. Q., Yang, X. G., & Ren, Y. S. (2018). Time-varying volatility feedback of energy prices: Evidence from Crude Oil, Petroleum Products, and Natural Gas Using a TVP-SVM Model. *Sustainability*, *10*(12), 4705. doi:10.3390/su10124705
- Jianu, I., & Jianu, I. (2018). The share price and investment: Current footprints for future oil and gas industry performance. *Energies*, *11*(2), 448. doi:10.3390/en11020448
- Ji, Q., Zhang, H. Y., & Zhang, D. (2019). The impact of OPEC on East Asian oil import security: A multidimensional analysis. *Energy policy*, 126, 99–107. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2018.11.019
- Joly, Y., Dyke, S. O., Knoppers, B. M., & Pastinen, T. (2016). Are data sharing and privacy protection mutually exclusive? *Cell*, 167, 1150–1154. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.11.004

Kallio, H., Pietilä, A. M., Johnson, M., & Kangasniemi, M. (2016). Systematic methodological review: developing a framework for a qualitative semi-structured interview guide. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 72, 2954–2965. doi:10.1111/jan.13031

Kang, W., & Wang, J. (2018). Oil shocks, policy uncertainty and earnings surprises. *Review of Quantitative Finance and Accounting*, *51*, 375–388.
https://doi.org/10.1007/s11156-017-0674-5

- Khan, M. I. (2017). Falling oil prices: Causes, consequences and policy implications. Journal of Petroleum Science and Engineering, 149, 409–427. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.petrol.2016.10.048
- Kilian, L., & Vigfusson, R. J. (2017). The role of oil price shocks in causing US recessions. *Journal of Money, Credit and Banking*, 49, 1747–1776. https://doi.org/10.1111/jmcb.12430
- Khémiri, W., & Noubbigh, H. (2018). Determinants of capital structure: Evidence from sub-Saharan African firms. *The Quarterly Review of Economics and Finance*, 70, 150–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.qref.2018.04.010
- Kilian, L. (2016). The impact of the shale oil revolution on US oil and gasoline prices. *Review of Environmental Economics and Policy*, *10*, 185–205.
 doi:10.1093/reep/rew001
- Kim, M. S. (2018). Impacts of supply and demand factors on declining oil prices. *Energy*, 155, 1059–1065. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eneco.2018.05.029

- Kim, S. J., Bae, J., & Oh, H. (2019). Financing strategically: The moderation effect of marketing activities on the bifurcated relationship between debt level and firm valuation of small and medium enterprises. *The North American Journal of Economics and Finance*, 48, 663–681. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.najef.2018.08.008
- Kim, H., Sefcik, J. S., & Bradway, C. (2017). Characteristics of qualitative descriptive studies: a systematic review. *Research in Nursing & Health*, 40(1), 23–42. https://doi.org/10.1002/nur.21768
- King, N., Horrocks, C., & Brooks, J. (2018). *Interviews in qualitative research* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Klein, T. (2018). Trends and contagion in WTI and Brent crude oil spot and futures markets-The role of OPEC in the last decade. *Energy Economics*, 75, 636–646. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eneco.2018.09.013
- Knittel, C. R., & Pindyck, R. S. (2016). The simple economics of commodity price speculation. *American Economic Journal: Macroeconomics*, 8(2), 85–110. doi:10.1257/mac.20140033
- Kraus, A., & Litzenberger, R. H. (1973). A state preference model of optimal financial leverage. *The Journal of Finance*, 28, 911–922. doi:10.1111/j.1540-6261.1973.tb01415.x
- Krstevska, A., Nenovski, T., & Pogacnik Kostovska, K. (2017). Testing the Modigliani and Miller theory in practice: Evidence from the Macedonian banking system. *Eastern European Economics*, 55, 277–289.

https://doi.org/10.1080/00128775.2017.1294021

- Kuvshinov, D., & Zimmermann, K. (2019). The big bang: Stock market capitalization in the long run. EHES Working Papers in Economic History, 136, 1–90. http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3236076
- Lewis, S. (2015). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches. *Health Promotion Practice*, 16, 473–475. doi:10.1177/1524839915580941
- Li, Y., & Singal, M. (2019). Capital structure in the hospitality industry: The role of the asset-light and fee-oriented strategy. *Tourism Management*, 70, 124–133. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2018.08.004
- Liao, H., & Hitchcock, J. (2018). Reported credibility techniques in higher education evaluation studies that use qualitative methods: A research synthesis. *Evaluation* and Program Planning, 68, 157–165.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2018.03.005

- Lifset, R. (2019). Shale boom: The Barnett shale play and fort worth by Diana Davids Hinton. *Journal of Southern History*, 85, 967–968. doi:10.1353/soh.2019.0264
- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). *Naturalistic inquiry*. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage.
- Lockett, A., Currie, G., Finn, R., Martin, G., & Waring, J. (2014). The influence of social position on sensemaking about organizational change. *Academy of Management Journal*, 57, 1102–1129. doi:10.5465/amj.2011.0055
- Ma, X., Wang, J., & Sun, X. (2018). A study on the dynamics of exchange rate volatility

spillover network: Evidence from Central Asia. *Procedia Computer Science*, *139*, 76–81. doi:10.1016/j.procs.2018.10.220

- Maher, C., Hadfield, M., Hutchings, M., & de Eyto, A. (2018). Ensuring rigor in qualitative data analysis: A design research approach to coding combining NVivo with traditional material methods. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *17*(1), 1609406918786362. doi:10.1177/1609406918786362
- Mao, Q., & Li, N. (2018). Assessment of the impact of interdependencies on the resilience of networked critical infrastructure systems. *Natural Hazards*, *93*, 315–337. doi:10.1007/s11069-018-3302-3
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. (2016). *Designing qualitative research* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Martinez, L. B., Scherger, V., & Guercio, M. B. (2019). SMEs capital structure: trade-off or pecking order theory: a systematic review. *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development*, 26, 105–132. https://doi.org/10.1108/jsbed-12-2017-0387
- Masucci, M., Brusoni, S., & Cennamo, C. (2020). Removing bottlenecks in business ecosystems: The strategic role of outbound open innovation. *Research Policy*, 49(1), 103823. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.respol.2019.103823

Maxwell, J. A. (2016). Expanding the history and range of mixed methods research. Journal of Mixed Methods Research, 10, 12–27. doi:10.1177/1558689815571132

Means, G. (2017). The modern corporation and private property. Routledge

- Michael, A. (2016, May). Financial impact of price volatility on the oilfield services sector of the petroleum industry. In SPE/IAEE Hydrocarbon Economics and Evaluation Symposium. Society of Petroleum Engineers. doi:10.2118/179962-MS
- Mielcarz, P., Osiichuk, D., & Owczarkowski, R. (2018). Financial restructuring and target capital structure. *Review of Accounting and Finance*, 17, 280–294. https://doi.org/10.1108/RAF-01-2017-0001
- Miglo, A. (2016). Modigliani-miller proposition and trade-off theory. In *Capital Structure in the Modern World* (pp. 21–43). Palgrave Macmillan, Cham. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-30713-8_2
- Miles, M. & Huberman, M. (1994). *Qualitative data analysis* (2nd ed). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Modigliani, F., & Miller, M. H. (1958). The cost of capital, corporation finance and the theory of investment. *American Economic Review*, 48, 261–297. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org
- Modigliani, F., & Miller, M. H. (1963). Corporate income taxes and the cost of capital: a correction. *The American Economic Review*, 53, 433–443. https://www.jstor.org/stable/1809167
- Mohaddes, K., & Raissi, M. (2019). The US oil supply revolution and the global economy. *Empirical Economics*, 57, 1515–1546. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00181-018-1505-9
- Morana, C. (2017). Macroeconomic and financial effects of oil price shocks: Evidence

for the euro area. *Economic Modelling*, 64, 82–96. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econmod.2017.03.016

- Moser, A., & Korstjens, I. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part
 3: Sampling, data collection and analysis. *European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1), 9–18. doi:10.1080/13814788.2017.1375091
- Muritala, T. A. (2018). An empirical analysis of capital structure on firms' performance in Nigeria. *IJAME*, *1*, 116–124. Retrieved from https://www.managementjournal.info
- Murtazashvili, I. (2017). Institutions and the shale boom. *Journal of Institutional Economics*, 13, 189–210. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1744137416000242
- Myers, S. C. (2001). Capital structure. *Journal of Economic perspectives*, *15*(2), 81–102. doi:10.1257/jep.15.2.81
- Myers, S. C., & Majluf, N. S. (1984). Corporate financing and investment decisions when firms have information that investors do not have. *Journal of Financial Economics*, 13, 187-221. https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-405x(84)90023-0
- Nguyen, A., & Nguyen, T. (2018). Free cash flow and corporate profitability in emerging economies: Empirical evidence from Vietnam. *Economics Bulletin*, *38*, 211–220.
 Retrieved from http://www.accessecon.com/pubs/eb/2018/volume38/eb-18-v38-i1-Chester2.pdf
- Oplatka, I. (2018). Understanding Emotion in Educational and Service Organizations through Semi-Structured Interviews: Some Conceptual and Practical Insights. *The*

Qualitative Report, 23, 1347-1363. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/

- Orange, A. (2016). Encouraging reflexive practices in doctoral students through research journals. *The Qualitative Report, 21*, 2176–2190. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Orquin, J. L., & Holmqvist, K. (2018). Threats to the validity of eye-movement research in psychology. *Behavior research methods*, *50*, 1645–1656. doi:10.3758/s13428-017-0998-z
- Owusu, A., & Weir, C. (2018). Agency costs, ownership structure and corporate governance mechanisms in Ghana. International *Journal of Accounting, Auditing* and Performance Evaluation, 14(1), 63-84.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1504/ijaape.2018.10010458

- Palaganas, E. C., Sanchez, M. C., Molintas, M., Visitacion, P., & Caricativo, R. D.
 (2017). Reflexivity in qualitative research: A journey of learning. *The Qualitative Report*, 22, 426–438. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Patel, M. X., Doku, V., & Tennakoon, L. (2003). Challenges in recruitment of research participants. Advances in Psychiatric Treatment, 9, 229–238. doi:10.1192/apt.9.3.229
- Patton, M. Q. (2015). *Qualitative research and evaluation methods* (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publication.
- Phillippi, J., & Lauderdale, J. (2018). A guide to field notes for qualitative research: Context and conversation. *Qualitative Health Research, 28,* 381–388.

doi:10.1177/1049732317697102

Pierru, A., Smith, J. L., & Zamrik, T. (2018). OPEC's impact on oil price volatility: The role of spare capacity. *The Energy Journal*, 39(2), 103–122. doi:10.5547/01956574.39.2.apie

Pratt, J. (2019). Shale boom: The Barnett shale play and fort worth by Diana Davids Hinton. Southwestern Historical Quarterly, 123, 136–138. doi:10.1353/swh.2019.0072

- Prest, B. C. (2018). Explanations for the 2014 oil price decline: Supply or demand? *Energy Economics*, 74, 63–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eneco.2018.05.029
- Prior, M. T. (2018). Accomplishing "rapport" in qualitative research interviews:
 Empathic moments in interaction. *Applied Linguistics Review*, 9, 487–511.
 doi:10.1 515/applirev-2017-0029
- Qamar, B. K. (2018). Research ethics. *Pakistan Armed Forces Medical Journal*, 68, 1503–1504. Retrieved from https://pafmj.org/index.php/PAFMJ/article/view/2381
- Rahman, M. T. (2019). Testing Trade-off and Pecking Order Theories of Capital Structure: Evidence and Arguments. *International Journal of Economics and Financial Issues*, 9(5), 63–70. https://doi.org/10.32479/ijefi.8514
- Rahmawati, A., & Moeljadi, M. (2018). The effects of managerial ownership, leverage, dividend policy in minimizing agency problem. *Investment Management & Financial Innovations*, 15, 273. http://dx.doi.org/10.21511/imfi.15 (4).2018.22

Rehman, A., & Wang, M. (2015). Corporate cash holdings and adjustment behaviour in

Chinese firms: An empirical analysis using generalized method of moments. *Australasian Accounting, Business and Finance Journal, 9*(4), 20–37. Retrieved from http://ro.uow.edu.au/aabfj/vol9/iss4/3

- Rishbeth, C., Ganji, F., & Vodicka, G. (2018). Ethnographic understandings of ethnically diverse neighborhoods to inform urban design practice. *Local Environment*, 23(1), 36–53. https://doi.org/10.1080/13549839.2017.1385000
- Roberts, D. L., & Kovacich, J. (2018). Modifying the qualitative delphi technique to develop the female soldier support model. *The Qualitative Report, 23*, 158–167.
 Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Rodrigues, W., & Weijermars, R. (2016). Assessing the impact of two recessions on the oil and gas industry: Severity of declines and future outlook. *First Break*, 34(1), 79–85. Retrieved from http://www.firstbreak.org
- Roy, A. (2018). Corporate governance and cash holdings in Indian firms. In *Governance and Regulations' Contemporary Issues*, 99, 93–119. Emerald Publishing Limited. https://doi.org/10.1108/S1569-375920180000099005
- Samii, C. (2016). Causal empiricism in quantitative research. *The Journal of Politics*, 78, 941–955. doi:10.1086/686690

Sardo, F., & Serrasqueiro, Z. (2017). Does dynamic trade-off theory explain Portuguese SME capital structure decisions? *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development*, 24, 485–502. https://doi.org/10.1108/JSBED-12-2016-0193

Sarwat, S., Kashif, M., Aqil, M., & Ahmed, F. (2019). Determination of Causality in

Prices of Crude Oil. International Journal of Energy Economics and Policy, 9, 298–304. https://doi.org/10.32479/ijeep.7724

- Schafft, K. A., McHenry-Sorber, E., Hall, D., & Burfoot-Rochford, I. (2018). Busted amidst the boom: The creation of new insecurities and inequalities within Pennsylvania's shale gas boomtowns. *Rural Sociology*, 83, 503–531. https://doi.org/10.1111/ruso.12196
- Shahzad, S. J. H., Raza, N., Shahbaz, M., & Ali, A. (2017). Dependence of stock markets with gold and bonds under bullish and bearish market states. *Resources Policy*, 52, 308–319. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resourpol.2017.04.006
- Shanahan, E. A., Jones, M. D., & McBeth, M. K. (2018). How to conduct a narrative policy framework study. *The Social Science Journal*, 55, 332–345. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soscij.2017.12.002
- Shari, A., Mahat, F., & Dahir, A. M. (2019). Issues and trends of portfolio diversification. *International Journal Of Academic Research In Business And Social Sciences*, 9, 1237–1243. http://dx.doi.org/10.6007/IJARBSS/v9-i11/6652
- Sheikh, N. A., Mehmood, K. K., & Kamal, M. (2018). Determinants of corporate cash holdings: Evidence from MNCs in Pakistan. *Review of Economics and Development Studies*, 4(1), 71–78. https://doi.org/10.26710/reads.v4i1.282
- Smith, B., & McGannon, K. R. (2018). Developing rigor in qualitative research:
 Problems and opportunities within sport and exercise psychology. *International Review of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 11, 101–121.
doi:10.1080/1750984X.2017.1317357

- Smith, D. D., & Pennathur, A. K. (2019). Signaling versus free cash flow theory: What does earnings management reveal about dividend initiation? *Journal of Accounting, Auditing & Finance, 34*, 284–308. doi:10.1177/0148558X17724051
- Sultanov, B. (2018). Testing the pecking order theory of capital structure: Kazakhstan experience. Retrieved from http://nur.nu.edu.kz/handle/123456789/3192
- Thomas, D. R. (2017). Feedback from research participants: are member checks useful in qualitative research? *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *14*(1), 23–41. doi:10.1080/14780887.2016.1219435
- Voorn, B., van Genugten, M., & van Thiel, S. (2019). Multiple principals, multiple problems: Implications for effective governance and a research agenda for joint service delivery. *Public Administration*. doi:10.1111/padm.12587
- Voutsina, C. (2018). A practical introduction to in-depth interviewing. *International Journal of Research and Method in Education*, 41(1), 123–124. doi: 10.1080/1743727x.2017.1419693
- Wallin, P., & Adawi, T. (2017). The reflective diary as a method for the formative assessment of self-regulated learning. *European Journal of Engineering Education, 43*, 507–521. https://doi.org/10.1080/03043797.2017.1290585
- Wang, Y., & Liu, L. (2016). Crude oil and world stock markets: volatility spillovers, dynamic correlations, and hedging. *Empirical Economics*, 50, 1481– 1509.doi:10.1007/s00181-015-0983-2

- Wang, Q., & Sun, X. (2017). Crude oil price: Demand, supply, economic activity, economic policy uncertainty and wars–from the perspective of structural equation modelling (SEM). *Energy*, *133*, 483–490. doi:10.1016/j.energy.2017.05.147
- Wang, K., Vredenburg, H., Wang, J., Xiong, Y., & Feng, L. (2017). Energy return on investment of Canadian oil sands extraction from 2009 to 2015. *Energies*, 10(5), 614. https://doi.org/10.3390/en10050614
- Webb, A., & Welsh, A. J. (2019). Phenomenology as a methodology for Scholarship of Teaching and Learning research. *Teaching & Learning Inquiry*, 7, 168–181. doi: https://doi.org/10.20343/teachlearninqu.7.1.11
- Weber, J. G., Burnett, J. W., & Xiarchos, I. M. (2016). Broadening benefits from natural resource extraction: Housing values and taxation of natural gas wells as property. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, 35, 587–614. https://doi.org/10.1002/pam.21911
- Welch, I. (2004). Capital structure and stock returns. *Journal of political economy*, 112, 106–131. https://doi.org/10.1086/379933
- Wolcott, H. F. (1994). *Transforming qualitative data: Description, analysis, interpretation*. Thousand Oaks, Sage.

Wolcott, H. F. (2009). Writing up qualitative research. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Wolgemuth, J. R., Hicks, T., & Agosto, V. (2017). Unpacking assumptions in research synthesis: A critical construct synthesis approach. *Educational Researcher*, 46, 131–139. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X17703946

- Yeong, M. L., Ismail, R., Ismail, N. H., & Hamzah, M. (2018). Interview protocol refinement: Fine-tuning qualitative research interview questions for multi-racial populations in Malaysia. *The Qualitative Report, 23*, 2700–2713. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Yigit, F. (2018). Bankruptcy: An examination of different approaches. In *Global Approaches in Financial Economics, Banking, and Finance* (pp. 293–308).
 Springer, Cham. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-78494
- Yilmaz, K. (2018). Comparison of quantitative and qualitative research traditions: Epistemological, theoretical, and methodological differences. *European Journal* of Education, 48, 311–325. doi:10.1111/ejed.12014
- Yin, R. K. (2016). *Qualitative research from start to finish* (2nd ed.). New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Yin, R. K. (2018). *Case study research and applications: Design and methods* (6th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Zaman, Q. U., Hassan, M. K., Akhter, W., & Meraj, M. A. (2018). From interest tax shield to dividend tax shield: A corporate financing policy for equitable and sustainable wealth creation. *Pacific-Basin Finance Journal*, 52, 144–162. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pacfin.2017.01.003
- Zhang, Y. J., & Li, S. H. (2019). The impact of investor sentiment on crude oil market risks: Evidence from the wavelet approach. *Quantitative Finance*, 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/14697688.2019.1581368

- Zhang, H. L., Liu, C. X., Zhao, M. Z., & Sun, Y. (2018). Economics, fundamentals, technology, finance, speculation and geopolitics of crude oil prices: An econometric analysis and forecast based on data from 1990 to 2017. *Petroleum Science, 15*, 432–450. doi:10.1007/s12182-018-0228-z
- Zhang, Y. J., & Zhang, J. L. (2018). Volatility forecasting of crude oil market: A new hybrid method. *Journal of Forecasting*, 37, 781–789. https://doi.org/10.1002/for.2502

Appendix A: Interview Protocol

Interview Protocol	
What you will do	What you will say—script
• Introduce the	a. Good morning/afternoon, my name is Yussif
interview and set the	Sulemana. Thank you very much for your time and for
stage by greetings	agreeing to help with my study. This interview will last
and introducing	approximately one hour during which I will be seeking to gain
myself —often over a	your insightful perspectives about the strategies you have used
meal or coffee	as oil production leader to maintain profitability when crude
• I will hand	oil prices fluctuate.
over the consent	b. The purpose of my study is to identify strategies that
form, go over	oil production leaders in a national oil corporation such as
contents, and answer	your establishment employ to maintain profitability in rapid
questions and	oil fluctuation regime.
concerns of the	c. I want to thank you once again for your express
participant	consent and I hear by to participate in this research study and
	I hear-by present to you a copy of your signed consent form
	for your records.
	d. I am of the firm believe that you have read, understood
	and in agreement with the contents of the informed consent
	form but should you have any questions or concerns, I would

	be glad to address them before we commence with the
	interview.
	e. I wish to add that you have the liberty to stop the
	interview at any time you deem fit even before the agreed
	time
• I will turn on	1. What strategies did you deploy to maintain financial
recording device after	performance during periods of fluctuating oil price regimes?
gaining verbal	2. What specific interventions did you find to have been most
permission from the	useful in maintaining your corporation's profitability when
participant	crude oil prices collapsed in 2014?
• I will	3. How did you measure the effectiveness of the strategies
introduce participant	you instituted in the crude oil price volatile regimes to
with coded	sustain your company profitability?
identification and	4. What is your specific strategy for coping with the
noting the date and	phenomenon of rapid price volatilities?
time	5. What, if any, specific strategies have you deployed to
• I will begin	sustain profitability amidst the shale technology boom?
the interview process	6. What strategies did you use to address the proportion of
	debt-to-equity finance to maintain profitability?

by asking question #	7. What additional information would you like to share
1; and follow through	regarding strategies to maintain profitability during
to the final question.	periods of fluctuating oil price regimes?
• I will watch	
for non-verbal queues	
• Paraphrase as	
needed	
• Ask follow-up	
probing questions to	
elicit and get more in	
depth perspectives	
from participants.	
Again, probe, probe,	
probe.	
Metaphorically dig	
deep for rich data	
Wrap up interview	Thank you so much for making time out of your tight
thanking participant	schedules to share your insightful experiences with me on my
	research topic area. I have no doubt your great perspectives
	will enhance the quality of my research findings. Many
	thanks.

Schedule follow-up	I will be pleased if could make time once again to review with
member checking	me my analysis and interpretation of the findings of the
interview	interview for about 30 minutes to verify my interpretation of
	your responses.
	Follow-up Member Checking Interview
Introduce follow-up	Good afternoon/morning Mr.xxxx. Thank you so much for
interview and set the	your participation in this study. This is a follow-up to our
stage	previous interview on the strategies that national and
stage	previous interview on the strategies that national and
	multinational oil production leaders in the sub-Saharan
	African nations deploy to maintain profitability when crude
	oil prices fluctuate. I would like to seek your kind permission
	once again to record this follow-up interview, to ensure I
	maintain the accuracy of the information you share with me.
I will share a copy of	
the succinct synthesis	1. What strategies did you deploy to maintain financial
for each individual	performance during periods of fluctuating oil price regimes?
question	synthesize my interpretation of the participant's initial
	response
I will bring in	2. What specific interventions did you find to have been

probing questions	most useful in maintaining your corporation's profitability
related to other	when crude oil prices collapsed in 2014?
information that I	synthesize my interpretation of the participant's initial
may have found—	synthesize my interpretation of the participant's initial
while ensuring the	response
information must be	3. How did you measure the effectiveness of the
related so that I am	strategies you instituted in the crude oil price volatile regimes
	to sustain your company profitability?
probing and adhering	
to the IRB approval.	synthesize my interpretation of the participant's initial
I will Walk through	response
each question, read	4. What is your specific strategy for coping with the
the interpretation and	phenomenon of rapid price volatilities?
ask:	
Did I miss anything?	synthesize my interpretation of the participant's initial
Or, What would you	response
like to add?	5. What, if any, specific strategies have you deployed to
	sustain profitability amidst the shale technology boom?
	synthesize my interpretation of the participant's initial
	response
	6. What strategies did you use to address the proportion
	of debt-to-equity finance to maintain profitability?

synthesize my interpretation of the participant's initial
response
7. What additional information would you like to share
regarding strategies to maintain profitability during periods of
fluctuating oil price regimes?
synthesize my interpretation of the participant's initial
response

Appendix B: Observation Protocol

The purpose of this observation protocol is to detail a step action table (job aide, checklist) to help me elicit rich and deep research data and stay focus throughout my observation process. The gathering of rich data from the observation setting will supplement my other data collection techniques to guarantee quality research findings. **Directions:** I will spend 3 hours a day, three days a week over three weeks to collect ample field notes of my observations of interactions between the oil production leaders and their subordinates. In my observation, I will focus on three key areas to include: The

background, the people, and the action of the key informants. The table below indicates my proposed systematic guide to the observation process. After the observation process, I will review my notes to identify key points (concepts and ideas) and begin making sense of the data in preparation for the data analysis stage.

Tentative	(Monday,Wednesday,Friday, 8:00am-10:00am & 02:00pm -
Schedule	03:00pm) for 3 weeks. I carried out all observations via a
	virtual medium using Google Duo application due to the
	COVID-19 pandemic.
Date:	
00/XX/2019	
Article I.	I will carry out observations of the work environment settings and
The	note down non-verbal clues and body language whiles I keep
Background:	taking journal notes alongside the nonintrusive close observation. I
Physical setting	will observe the furnishings and the internal decorations within the
(Describe in thick	meeting rooms and the informants' offices during the
rich detail what it	interviewing.
looks like, sounds	I will participate in the early morning production forecast
like, and any	meetings between 08:00 to 9:00 AM daily for 3 weeks.
other details.	I will pay close attention to the participants and their respective
Record what you	roles
know about the	

participants and	
their roles, if	
known).	
Who is there?	
What are they	
doing?	
Article II.	I intend to observe closely how the oil production leaders interact
The People:	with each other and with the rest of the work force; while noting
How do they	body language. I intend to pay close attention to the outfit of the
interact?	participants with the hope of gaining idea about the business
What are they	culture of the organization.
wearing?	
What are they	
saying?	
What does their	
body language	
tell you?	
The Action:	I will note down patterns of behaviour and within the period of the
What happens?	observation and seek to interpret those patterns with the hope of
What is the	making sense out of the observed actions. I will pay attention to
sequence?	how the meeting chair conducts the meeting and the possible

Is there a cause	exchange of ideas and strategies within the meeting.
and effect? If so,	
provide details.	
Article III. Ti	Article IV. Observation:
me:	